Texas Medical Center Library DigitalCommons@The Texas Medical Center

UT GSBS Dissertations and Theses (Open Access)

Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

12-2013

THE ROLE AND MECHANISM OF THE HOMEOBOX GENE HOXA9 IN THE GROWTH OF EPITHELIAL OVARIAN CANCER

Song Yi Ko

Follow this and additional works at: http://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/utgsbs_dissertations Part of the <u>Medicine and Health Sciences Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Ko, Song Yi, "THE ROLE AND MECHANISM OF THE HOMEOBOX GENE HOXA9 IN THE GROWTH OF EPITHELIAL OVARIAN CANCER" (2013). UT GSBS Dissertations and Theses (Open Access). Paper 406.

This Dissertation (PhD) is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences at DigitalCommons@The Texas Medical Center. It has been accepted for inclusion in UT GSBS Dissertations and Theses (Open Access) by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@The Texas Medical Center. For more information, please contact laurel.sanders@library.tmc.edu.



THE ROLE AND MECHANISM OF THE HOMEOBOX GENE *HOXA9* IN THE GROWTH OF EPITHELIAL OVARIAN CANCER

by Song Yi Ko, M.S.

APPROVED:

Honami Naora, Supervisory Professor

Elsa R. Flores, Ph.D.

Hui-Kuan Lin, Ph.D.

Ju-Seog Lee, Ph.D.

Mong-Hong Lee, Ph.D.

APPROVED:

Dean, The University of Texas Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences at Houston

THE ROLE AND MECHANISM OF THE HOMEOBOX GENE *HOXA9* IN THE GROWTH OF EPITHELIAL OVARIAN CANCER

Α

DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of

The University of Texas

Health Science Center at Houston

And

The University of Texas

MD Anderson Cancer Center

Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

by

Song Yi Ko, M.S.

Houston, Texas

December, 2013

Dedication

This dissertation is dedicated to my family for their love, encouragement and support.

Thank you

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First of all, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my great advisor, Dr. Honami Naora, for her excellent guidance, caring, patience, and providing me with an excellent atmosphere for doing research. She has been extremely supportive and has given me the freedom to pursue various projects without objection. I would also like to thank my former and current committee members, Dr. Elsa R. Flores, Dr. Hui-Kuan Lin, Dr. Michael Van Dyke, Dr. Miles F. Wilkinson, Dr. Ju-seog Lee, Dr. Mong-Hong Lee, and Dr. Yasuhide Furuta for their valuable guidance, advice and encouragement. I would like to offer my special thanks to all my collaborators, Dr. Ernst Lengyel (University of Chicago), Dr. Frank Marini (Wake Forest University). My research would not have been possible without their helps.

I would like to thank all personal friends, lab members and colleagues in the Department of Systems Biology (MD Anderson Cancer Center). I would also like to thank my parents. They were always supporting me and encouraging me with their best wishes. Finally, I would like to thank my husband, Young Ho Ahn. He has been my best friend and a supportive colleague for last 13 years. I believe I would never have been able to finish my dissertation without the guidance of my committee members, help from friends, and support from my family.

iv

THE ROLE AND MECHANISM OF THE HOMEOBOX GENE *HOXA9* IN THE GROWTH OF EPITHELIAL OVARIAN CANCER

Song Yi Ko, Ph.D.

Supervisory Professor: Honami Naora, Ph.D.

Epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC) is the fifth leading cause of cancer death among women in the United States. The high lethality of EOCs stems from rapid peritoneal involvement. EOCs frequently colonize peritoneal surfaces that overlie connective and adipose tissues. However, the mechanisms that enable ovarian cancer cells to readily adapt to the peritoneal environment are poorly understood. HOXA9, a homeobox gene that is normally expressed in the developing female reproductive tract, is aberrantly expressed in EOCs and controls the morphologic features of these tumors. The differentiation pattern of a tumor is an important determinant of its clinical behavior and prognosis. The overall goal of this project is to determine the clinical significance of HOXA9 and its mechanisms in the biological behavior of EOC. In this study, I demonstrated that expression of HOXA9 is strongly associated with poor outcomes in EOC patients and in mouse xenograft models of EOC. Whereas HOXA9 promoted EOC growth in vivo, HOXA9 did not stimulate autonomous tumor cell growth in vitro. On the other hand, HOXA9 was found to be associated with increased abundance of cancer-associated fibroblasts (CAFs) in mouse xenograft models of EOCs and with a CAF-like gene signature in human tumors. However, HOXA9 did not induce CAF-like features in EOC cells. Expression of HOXA9 in EOC cells induced normal adipose and bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) as well as normal peritoneal fibroblasts to express markers of CAFs and to stimulate growth of EOC and endothelial cells. These effects of HOXA9 were due in substantial part to its

v

transcriptional activation of TGF- β 2 that acted in a paracrine manner on peritoneal fibroblasts and MSCs to induce CXCL12, IL-6 and VEGF-A expression. These results demonstrate that HOXA9 promotes progression of EOC by 'educating' the stroma to become permissive for tumor growth.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

APPROAVALi
TITLE PAGE
DEDICATIONiii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSiv
ABSTRACTv
TABLE OF CONTENTS
LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS
LIST OF TABLESxvi
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION1
A. BIOLOGY OF EPITHELIAL OVARIAN CANCERS (EOCs)1
1. Clinical significance of EOCs1
2. Dissemination of EOCs
3. Subtypes of EOCs
B. ABERRATIONS OF HOMEOBOX GENES IN HUMAN CANCER
1. Genomic organization of mammalian homeobox genes
2. Aberrant expression of homeobox genes in cancers
3. Significance of homeobox genes in EOCs
C. CANCER-ASSOCIATED FIBROBLASTS (CAFs)
1. Origins of CAFs
2. The role of CAFs in tumor progression
2.1. Interaction between CAFs and cancer cells21
2.2. Interaction between CAFs and endothelial cells
2.3. Interaction between CAFs and immune cells23

D. HYPOTHESIS AND SPECIFIC AIMS	24
CHAPTER 2: MATERIALS AND METHODS	25
1. Bioinformatic and statistical analyses	25
2. Source of human tissue specimens	26
3. Cell culture	26
3.1. Primary human cells	26
3.2. Mouse cells	27
3.3. Human EOC cell lines	27
4. Transfection	27
5. In vitro cell growth assays	28
6. Stimulation of cells with conditioned media	28
7. Co-culture assay	29
8. Xenografts	29
9. Antibodies and other reagents	29
10. Immunohistochemistry	30
11. Western blotting	30
12. ELISA	31
13. Quantitative RT-PCR	31
14. Chromatin immunoprecipitation and reporter assays	36
CHAPTER 3: HOXA9 PROMOTES GROWTH OF EOC	39
A. RATIONALE	39
B. RESULTS	40
1. HOXA9 expression is associated with poor overall survival of EOC patients	40
2. HOXA9 promotes EOC growth in mouse xenograft models	45
2.1. Overexpression of HOXA9 promotes EOC growth in mouse xenograft models	45
2.2. Knockdown of HOXA9 inhibits EOC growth in mouse xenograft models	50

C. CONCLUSION
CHAPTER 4: HOXA9 EXPRESSION IN EOC IS ASSOCIATED WITH INCREASED
ABUNDANCE OF CAFS
A. RATIONALE
B. RESULTS
1. HOXA9 promotes EOC growth in vivo but not in vitro
2. HOXA9 expression is associated with a CAF-like gene signature in clinical
specimens of EOC
3. HOXA9 expression is associated with increased CAF abundance in mouse
xenograft models of EOC
4. HOXA9 does not induce CAF-like features in EOC cells
5. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces omental fibroblasts to acquire CAF
features
5.1. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells stimulates the expression of CAF markers in normal
omental fibroblasts
5.2. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate growth
of EOC cells74
5.3. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate
endothelial cell growth79
6. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces mesenchymal stem cells to acquire CAF
features85
C. CONCLUSION
CHAPTER 5: EFFECTS OF HOXA9 ON EOC GROWTH ARE MEDIATED VIA ITS
INDUCTION OF TUMOR-DERIVED TGF-β288
A. RATIONALE
B. RESULTS

1. HOXA9 induces expression of TGF- β 2 in EOC cells 8
2. TGFB2 is a direct transcriptional target of HOXA99
3. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells also increases stromal TGF- β expression9
4. Effects of HOXA9 on fibroblasts are mediated by its induction of TGF- $\!\beta$
expression in EOC cells
4.1. TGF-β2 recapitulates the stimulatory effects of HOXA9 on fibroblasts in vitro10
4.2. Stimulation of EOC growth by HOXA9 in vivo is mediated by its induction of tumo
derived TGF-β210
C. CONCLUSION
CHAPTER 6: DISCUSSION11
A.TGF-β2 IS A KEY EFFECTOR OF HOXA9 ON THE GROWTH OF EOC11
1. TGF-β2 is a direct transcriptional target of HOXA9 118
2. TGF-β2 does not act in an autocrine manner in EOC cells
3. Tumor-derived TGF- β 2 induces auto-stimulatory production of TGF- β s in th
stroma119
B. HOXA9 EXPRESSION IN EOC CELLS EDUCATED THE STROMA TO BECOM
PERMISSIVE FOR TUMOR GROWTH12
1. HOXA9 expression in EOC induces CAF features in multiple types of CA
precursor cells12
2. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces the functional features of CAFs in norma
omental fibroblasts12
C. THE ROLE OF HOXA9 IN TUMOR PROGRESSION
1. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, promotes EOC growth12
2. The role of HOXA9 in other tumors12
D. CONCLUSION

BIBLIOGRAPHY	
VITA	

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

Figure 1. Model of EOC dissemination
Figure 2. Pattern of spread of EOC6
Figure 3. Relative frequencies of subtypes of EOCs8
Figure 4. Müllerian-like morphological features of EOCs9
Figure 5. The structure of the homeodomain
Figure 6. Conserved genomic organization of HOX gene14
Figure 7. Control by HOX genes of Müllerian differentiation
Figure 8. Origin of CAFs20
Figure 9. Functions of CAFs22
Figure 10. High HOXA9 expression is associated with reduced survival of EOC
patients42
Figure 11. Other related HOX genes are not associated with patient survival44
Figure 12. Overexpression of HOX genes46
Figure 13. Growth of intraperitoneal MOSEC xenografts47
Figure 14. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, promotes tumor growth in mouse
xenograft models of EOC48
Figure 15. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells and clinical specimens
Figure 16. Knockdown of HOXA9 in EOC cells51
Figure 17. Knockdown of HOXA9 inhibits tumor growth in mouse xenograft models of
EOC52
Figure 18. Effect of HOXA9-knockdown on EOC growth in vivo
Figure 19. Effect of HOXA9-knockdown on EOC growth in vitro57
Figure 20. Growth characteristics of MOSEC lines in vitro and in vivo

Figure 21. HOXA9 expression is associated with increased expression of CAF markers in
clinical specimens of EOC61
Figure 22. Knockdown of HOXA9 reduces CAF abundance in mouse xenografts63
Figure 23. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, increases CAF abundance in mouse
xenografts64
Figure 24. Effect of HOXA9 on expression of EMT-associated genes
Figure 25. α SMA+ cells in mouse xenografts do not derive from tumor cells
Figure 26. Effect of HOXA9 expression in EOC cells on growth rates of fibroblasts70
Figure 27. Diagram of fibroblast-priming assays71
Figure 28. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces expression of CAF markers in normal
omental fibroblasts72
Figure 29. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, induces expression of CAF markers in
normal omental fibroblasts73
Figure 30. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces expression of growth factors in normal
omental fibroblasts76
Figure 31. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate
growth of EOC cells77
Figure 32. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, promotes the ability of fibroblasts to
stimulate growth of EOC cells78
Figure 33. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells are associated with increased microvessel
density
Figure 34. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate
endothelial cell growth82
Figure 35. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes endothelial cell growth by inducing
normal omental fibroblasts to express IL-6 and VEGF-A83

Figure 36. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, promotes the ability of fibroblasts to
stimulate endothelial cell growth84
Figure 37. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces CAF features in bone marrow- and
adipose-derived MSCs86
Figure 38. HOXA9 do not alter expression of genes encoding several fibroblast-stimulatory
factors90
Figure 39. Knockdown of HOXA9 suppresses TGF- β 2 expression in EOC cells91
Figure 40. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, induces TGF- β 2 expression in MOSEC
cells
Figure 41. Levels of HOXA9 transcripts significantly correlate with TGFB2 transcript levels
in EOC tissue specimens
Figure 42. High HOXA9 protein levels are associated with high TGF- β 2 protein levels in
clinical specimens of EOC94
clinical specimens of EOC
clinical specimens of EOC.94Figure 43. HOXA9 directly binds to <i>TGFB2</i> promoter.96Figure 44. HOXA9 increases promoter activity of <i>Tgfb2</i> .97Figure 45. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces expression of TGF-β1 and TGF-β2 in omental fibroblasts.99Figure 46. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, induces expression of TGF-β1 and TGF-β2 in omental fibroblasts.100Figure 47. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces expression of TGF-β1 and TGF-β2 in
clinical specimens of EOC.94Figure 43. HOXA9 directly binds to <i>TGFB2</i> promoter.96Figure 44. HOXA9 increases promoter activity of <i>Tgfb2</i>
clinical specimens of EOC
clinical specimens of EOC
clinical specimens of EOC

Figure 50. TGF-β2 does not alter proliferation of fibroblasts106
Figure 51. Tumor-derived TGF- β 2 induces molecular features of CAFs in normal omental
fibroblasts107
Figure 52. Tumor-derived TGF- β 2 induces functional features of CAFs in normal omental
fibroblasts108
Figure 53. Reconstitution of tumor-derived TGF- β 2 restores the effects of HOXA9-
knockdown on growth of SKOV3ip xenografts111
Figure 54. Inhibition of tumor-derived TGF- β 2 blocks stimulatory effects of HOXA9 on
growth of MOSEC xenografts113
Figure 55. High TGFB2 expression is associated with poor overall survival of EOC
patients115
Figure 56. Bidirectional signaling between EOC cells and CAFs126

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. The International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) grading and
staging system for EOCs2
Table 2. Stage distribution and 5-year relative survival by stage at diagnosis
Table 3. The main molecular genetic alterations in different subtypes of EOCs10
Table 4. Examples of deregulated homeobox genes in tumors
Table 5. Human specific primers for quantitative RT-PCR
Table 6. Mouse specific primers for quantitative RT-PCR
Table 7. Human/Mouse common primers for quantitative RT-PCR
Table 8. Primers for chromatin immunoprecipitation37
Table 9. Primers for Tgfb2 promoter construct
Table 10. Differences in HOX transcript levels between carcinoma cases in the AOCS
dataset grouped by histologic subtype and primary site41
Table 11. Mortality rates of HOXA9-Low and HOXA9-High cases in the AOCS dataset
categorized by tumor grade and disease stage43
Table 12. Frequency of molecular subtypes classified by Tothill et al. among HOXA9-Low
and HOXA9-High cases

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- EOC Epithelial ovarian cancer CAF Cancer-associated fibroblast MSC Mesenchymal stem cell OSE Ovarian surface epithelium EMT Epithelial-mesenchymal transition TGF-β Transforming growth factor- β IL-6 Interleukin-6 VEGF Vascular endothelial growth factor α SMA alpha-smooth muscle actin FAP Fibroblast activation protein GFP Green fluorescence protein MTT 3-(4, 5-dimethylthiazolyl-2)-2, 5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide FBS Fetal bovine serum shRNA Small hairpin RNA ELISA Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay DAPI 4', 6-diamidino-2-phenylindole qRT-PCR **Quantitative RT-PCR**
- IP Immunoprecipitation

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

A. BIOLOGY OF EPITHELIAL OVARIAN CANCERS (EOCs)

1. Clinical significance of EOCs

Ovarian cancer is the most common cause of death among women with gynecologic malignancy in the United States.¹ Ovarian cancers can arise from three ovarian cell types: epithelial cells, stromal endocrine cells, and germ cells. More than 90% of malignant ovarian cancers are epithelial ovarian cancers (EOCs).² Traditionally it has been believed that EOCs are originated from ovarian surface epithelium or inclusion cysts. Recently, the fallopian tube has been reported as an origin of some EOCs.^{3, 4} EOCs are categorized by stage, which describes how far the cancer has spread, and by grade which indicates how malignant the cancer is (Table 1).⁵ Because of the lack of distinctive symptoms and reliable biomarkers, most EOC patients are diagnosed with late stage disease. Although more than 90% of EOC patients who have ovarian-confined disease (stage I) survive five years after diagnosis, more than 60% of EOC patients are diagnosed at an advanced stage and only 30% of these advanced stage patients will survive five years after diagnosis (Table 2).² Despite therapeutic advances, the optimal first-line treatment in EOCs is surgical debulking and several cycles of intravenous or intraperitoneal chemotherapy with carboplatin and paclitaxel. However, most patients with advanced disease ultimately relapse and recurrent EOCs tend to be resistant to therapy. Identification of biomarkers for early detection is clearly critical to improve survival of EOC patients, but currently available biomarkers for EOCs are very limited. The most commonly used marker for EOCs is serum CA-125. Since elevated serum CA-125 level is detected in more than 80% of patients with advanced EOC,

Table 1. The International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) grading and staging system for $EOCs^5$

FIGO system		Characteristics	
Grade	1	Well-differentiated (<5% solid growth within a tumor)	
	2	Moderately-differentiated (5 to 50% solid growth within a tumor)	
	3	Poorly-differentiated (>50% solid growth within a tumor)	
Stage	I	Disease confined to the ovaries	
	11	Disease spread confined to the pelvis	
	ш	Disease confined to the abdominal cavity, including surface o	
		the liver, omentum or bowel	
	IV	Spread to liver parenchyma, lung, or other extra-abdominal	

Table 2. Stage distribution and 5-year relative survival by stage at diagnosis(for 2003-2009) 2

FIGO stage	Stage distribution (%)	5-year relative survival (%)
Stage I	22.1	89.3
Stage II	7.8	65.5
Stage III	35.3	33.5
Stage IV	31.7	17.9
Unknown	3.1	29.5

it has been routinely used for initial diagnosis of EOC and also for monitoring the response to treatment.^{6,7} However, it has low sensitivity for the diagnosis of early EOCs. In addition, it is not specific for EOCs. Serum CA-125 will also be increased with various benign conditions such as endometriosis as well as other types of cancers including endometrial and pancreatic cancers.⁸

2. Dissemination of EOCs

EOCs have a unique pattern of dissemination that differs from classic metastasis of other epithelial tumors. Unlike many other epithelial tumors, EOC rarely spreads via the vasculature.⁹ Although EOC can initially spread by directly extending to adjacent organs (e.g. fallopian tubes and uterus), most EOCs spread by intraperitoneal seeding (Figure 1).⁹, ¹⁰ Initially, EOCs are limited to one or both ovaries within the intact ovarian capsule. Once the ovarian capsule is disrupted, tumor cells are passively exfoliated by the flow of peritoneal fluid. Tumor cells are transported by the circulating peritoneal fluid throughout the peritoneal cavity and then implant at secondary sites. Major implantation sites are the omentum, peritoneum, mesentery, and broad ligament (Figure 2).⁹

Figure 1. Model of EOC dissemination

Unlike classic metastasis of other epithelial tumors, most EOCs spread by intraperitoneal "seeding". Initially, EOC cells (shown in the figures as red circles) are limited to one or both ovaries within the intact ovarian capsule. Once the ovarian capsule is disrupted, tumor cells are passively exfoliated by the flow of peritoneal fluid (step 1). Exfoliated tumor cells form aggregates to avoid anoikis (step 2). Surviving tumor cells are transported by peritoneal fluid and then implant at secondary sites (step 3).



Figure 2. Pattern of spread of EOC

At its earliest stage (stage I), the tumor (shown in the figure as red masses) is limited to one or both ovaries. Once the tumor spreads beyond the ovaries, tumor cells directly extend to adjacent tissues such as the uterus, the fallopian tubes, the mesothelial lining of the pelvic cavity (peritoneum), and the broad ligament (a fold of peritoneum that supports the uterus) (stage II). Exfoliated tumor cells are transported by peritoneal fluid and implanted on the peritoneum and the mesothelial linings of abdominal organs (serosa) (stage III). Nests of tumor cells are commonly observed on the omentum (a peritoneal fold connected to the stomach and suspended over the intestines), the mesentery (a peritoneal fold anchoring the intestines to the posterior abdominal wall; not shown), and the diaphragm. Ascites is commonly associated with intraperitoneal dissemination.

Adapted with permission from Nat Rev Cancer, Naora, copyright 2005⁹



3. Subtypes of EOCs

EOC is not a single disease, but rather comprises a heterogenous group of tumors. EOCs are classified into subtypes by their histologic features, with the major subtypes being serous, endometrioid, mucinous and clear cell (Figure 3). Each subtype has distinctive morphologic and genetic features. Serous EOC, which is the most common histologic subtype, exhibits papillary structure and resembles cancers of the fallopian tube (Figure 4).¹¹ Serous cancer is divided into low-grade and high-grade subtypes. Although they are termed as 'low-grade' and 'high-grade' serous EOCs, low-grade serous EOCs develop through different genetic programs from high-grade serous EOC. Low-grade serous EOCs are characterized by the mutations of KRAS, BRAF, and ERBB2 (Table 3).¹²⁻ ¹⁴ In contrast, high-grade serous EOCs are characterized by *TP*53 mutation, without mutations of KRAS, BRAF, and ERBB2 (Table 3).^{15, 16} Therefore low-grade serous EOCs and high-grade serous EOCs are considered as different subtypes of EOCs. Endometrioid EOCs resemble cancers of the uterine corpus, whereas mucinous EOCs are composed of endocervical-like or intestinal-like cells (Figure 4). Clear cell EOCs are composed of cells with clear cytoplasm containing glycogen. The main genetic alterations often found in each subtype are summarized in Table 3. However, the role of these genetic alterations in the unique morphologic features of the EOC subtypes has not been conclusively demonstrated.

7

Figure 3. Relative frequencies of subtypes of EOCs

Relative frequency of subtypes of EOCs based on two relatively recent population-based studies.^{17, 18} Serous is the most common subtype of EOCs and followed by endometrioid and clear cell which occur with approximately equal frequency. Mucinous EOCs are less common.



Figure 4. Müllerian-like morphological features of EOCs

(A) Hematoxylin–eosin-stained section of normal human ovary surrounded by monolayered epithelium (arrow) and containing an inclusion cyst (i.c.). (B) Sections of clinical specimens of EOCs: serous, with papillary features; endometrioid, with glandular features; and mucinous, with mucin-rich cytoplasm. (C) Sections of normal human fallopian tube, endometrium and endocervix. Bar, 50µm

Adapted with permission from Expert Rev Mol Med, Naora, copyright 2007¹¹



	Subtype	Gene	Frequency	References
Serous EOCs	Overall serous EOCs	BRCA1/2 PTEN PIK3CA	<10%	19, 20
	High-grade	TP53	~80%	15, 16
		CCNE1	~30%	21
	Low-grade	KRAS BRAF ERBB2	~30%	12-14
Endometrioid EOCs		CTNNB1	33%	22-25
		PTEN	14 - 21%	26, 27
		РІКЗСА	~20%	20, 28
Mucinous EOCs		KRAS	~50%	29-31
Clear cell EOCs		PIK3CA	48%	28

Table 3. The main molecular genetic alterations in different subtypes of EOCs

B. ABERRATIONS OF HOMEOBOX GENES IN HUMAN CANCER

Homeobox genes were originally identified as master regulatory genes controlling segment identity in *Drosophila. Antennapedia* gene is one of the most well-known examples. Loss-of-function mutations in the regulatory region of this gene induce the formation of ectopic antennae, rather than legs.³² Conversely, gain-of-function mutations cause antennae to ectopic legs transformation.³² Homeobox genes encode a family of transcription factors which contain a highly conserved DNA binding domain known as the homeodomain (Figure 5). This domain forms three alpha-helixes that bind DNA elements containing TAAT core motifs.³² The homeobox gene superfamily comprises more than 200 genes that are categorized into different families based on the similarity of their homeodomains.^{33, 34} Homeobox genes play essential roles in controlling skeletal patterning, limb formation, and development of various organ systems including the central nervous system and gastrointestinal tract.³⁵⁻³⁸ Homeobox genes also play important role in adult tissues. For example, homeobox genes regulate in vascular remodeling and angiogenesis.³⁹ Homeobox genes also control self-renewal as well as lineage specification of hematopoietic stem cells.⁴⁰

11

Figure 5. The structure of the homeodomain

Transcription factors encoded by homeobox genes are characterized by their highly conserved 61 amino acid DNA-binding domain termed the homeodomain. The homeodomain forms three alpha helixes (colored boxes) that bind DNA elements containing TAAT core motifs. Crystal structure of the Pdx1 homeodomain in complex with DNA (PDB ID: 2H1K; crystal structure was visualized by PyMOL.



1. Genomic organization of mammalian homeobox genes

Whereas most homeobox gene families such as the Nkx, Dlx and Msx families contain between two and nine genes, the HOX family which is the most extensively studied homeobox gene family has 39 members in mammals. Members of HOX gene family are organized in clusters. Eight HOX genes in Drosophila are organized in a single chromosome. However, the 39 members of the HOX family in mammals are grouped in clusters of nine to thirteen genes on four different chromosomes (Figure 6).⁴¹ Since these four copy of HOX gene clusters (called HOXA-D) have been postulated to derive from gene duplication during evolution.⁴² HOX paralogs which occupy the same relative positions on a given chromosomal cluster (e.g., HOXA9, HOXB9, HOXC9 and HOXD9) share greater homeodomain sequence similarity than do different members of a single cluster. During embryonic development, HOX genes are activated sequentially relative to their physical positions along the four genomic clusters. HOX genes at the 3' end of the clusters are generally expressed early in development and in anterior regions, whereas those at the 5' end of clusters are expressed later and in more posterior regions.⁴³ This expression pattern is responsible for controlling segmental identity and morphology on the anterior-posterior axis. Because of sequence similarities as well as similarities in expression patterns, HOX paralogs exhibit some functional redundancy.

13

Figure 6. Conserved genomic organization of HOX genes

(A) *Drosophila* has eight *HOX* genes, arranged in a single cluster, whereas human beings have 39 *HOX* genes arranged in four clusters that are located on different chromosomes. Vertebrate *HOX* groups 1, 2, 4, 5, 6, 7, and 8 are most similar to drosophila *labial (lab), proboscipedia (pb), deformed (Dfd), sex combs reduced (Scr), antennapedia (Antp), ultrabithorax (Ubx), and abdominal-A (Abd-A),* respectively. Group 3 is probably specific to vertebrates. Groups 9 to 13 are all related to *drosophila abdominal-B (Abd-B).*

(B) In both invertebrates and vertebrates, *HOX* genes control patterning of the embryo along the anterior-posterior axis.



Adapted with permission from The Lancet, Goodman, copyright 2003⁴¹

в



2. Aberrant expression of homeobox genes in cancers

Homeobox genes have been reported to be expressed aberrantly in a wide variety of cancers. Some examples of aberrant expression of homeobox genes in cancers are summarized in Table 4. The expression pattern of homeobox genes in cancers can be divided into two broad categories.⁴⁴ First, homeobox genes that are expressed only during embryonic development and not in adult tissues are often up-regulated in cancers. For example, *PAX2* is normally expressed during kidney development but not in adult kidney. But it is reactivated in renal cancer.⁴⁵⁻⁴⁸ Conversely, homeobox genes that are expressed in normal adult tissues tend to be down-regulated in cancers. *Nkx3.1*, which control morphogenesis of the prostate, is a good example. *Nkx3.1* is expressed in fetal and adult prostate tissues,⁴⁹ but it is frequently deleted in prostate cancers.⁵⁰ Although several *HOX* genes are reported to be activated by chromosomal translocation in leukemia,⁵¹ the mechanisms that induce aberrant expression of homeobox genes in solid tumors are largely unknown.

Table 4. Examples of deregulated homeobox genes in tumors

Gene	Tumor type	Deregulation in cancer	Effect	References
Nkx 3.1	Prostate Cancer	¥	Homozygous/heterozygous <i>NKX3.1</i> mutant mice develop PIN.	49, 50, 52, 53
CDX2	Colon cancer	¥	Overexpression promotes differentiation of intestinal cells, while leading to reduced proliferation and tumorigenicity. Heterozygous mutant mice are predisposed to colon cancer.	54-56
HOXB13	Prostate cancer	¥	Loss of expression inhibits differentiation; allows transactivation of AR and proliferation.	
НОХА5	Breast cancer	¥	Loss of expression correlates with loss of p53 expression. <i>HOXA5</i> is a transactivator of the p53 promoter.	59
НОХВ7	Melanoma Ovarian Breast cancer	1	Promotes tumor growth and angiogenesis by inducing expression of FGF-2. Induced EMT and promotes DNA repair.	60-63
HSIX1	Breast cancer	1	Overexpression abrogates the G2 cell cycle checkpoint in response to X-ray irradiation.	64
PAX2	Renal cancer	1	Expressed in renal cell carcinomas. Promotes cancer cell survival.	46-48

3. Significance of homeobox genes in EOCs

EOCs have been thought to arise from the simple monolayered ovarian surface epithelium (OSE). However, the major EOC subtypes exhibit morphological features that resemble those of the Müllerian-duct-derived epithelia (Figure 4). This has led to considerable speculation that EOCs originate from Müllerian epithelia rather than the OSE. An alternative hypothesis has been that the Müllerian-like morphological features of EOCs involves inappropriate activation of genes that normally regulate the differentiation of the Müllerian ducts. Study of Cheng et al.65 has implicated aberrant HOX gene expression as being responsible for the morphologic features of EOCs. The mammalian Hoxa9, Hoxa10 and Hoxa11 genes are uniformly expressed along the axis of the Müllerian ducts prior to differentiation, but their expression becomes spatially restricted in the fallopian tubes, uterus, and lower uterine segment, respectively.⁶⁵⁻⁶⁸ This Müllerian HOX gene program is not expressed in normal OSE, but is recapitulated in EOCs according to the patterns of Müllerian-like differentiation of these tumors. Moreover, differential activation of HOX genes in transformed OSE cells induces tumors with distinct Müllerian-like features. Transformed mouse OSE cells expressing Hoxa9 formed serous-like tumors, whereas those with Hoxa10 and Hoxa11 formed endometrioid-like and mucinous-like tumors, respectively (Figure 7).⁶⁵ Other homeobox genes that control urogenital patterning also appear to be associated with the morphologic features of EOCs. It has been reported that PAX2 and PAX8 are prevalently expressed in non-mucinous EOCs, whereas CDX2 expression is restricted to mucinous EOCs.⁶⁹⁻⁷⁴ However, the significance of aberrant expression of homeobox genes to the progression and clinical behavior of EOCs is unknown.

17

Figure 7. Control by HOX genes of Müllerian differentiation

The ovarian surface epithelium and Müllerian ducts derive from the embryonic coelomic epithelium. As the Müllerian ducts differentiate to form the fallopian tubes, uterus, cervix, and upper vagina, *HOX* gene expression becomes spatially restricted. These patterns of *HOX* expression are recapitulated in serous, endometrioid, and mucinous EOCs according to their patterns of Müllerian-like differentiation.

Adapted with permission from Expert Rev Mol Med, Naora, copyright 2007¹¹


C. CANCER-ASSOCIATED FIBROBLASTS (CAFs)

It is increasingly recognized that the crosstalk between tumor cells and surrounding stroma cells is important for tumor progression. Tumor progression is dependent on angiogenesis⁷⁵⁻⁷⁷ and immune system.^{78, 79} Fibroblasts comprise the non-vascular, non-epithelial and non-inflammatory component of the connective tissue⁸⁰ and have also been recognized as a prominent modifier of tumor progression.

1. Origins of CAFs

Cancer associated fibroblasts (CAFs) are heterogeneous cell populations that reside in the tumor microenvironment. CAFs are distinguished from normal quiescent fibroblasts by their expression of markers such as α -smooth-muscle actin (α SMA), fibroblast-activated protein (FAP), fibroblast-specific protein-1 (FSP1/S100A4), neuron-glial antigen-2 (NG2), and PDGF β -receptor.⁸¹ Multiple cell types have been identified as potential sources of CAFs (Figure 8).⁸² Primarily they seem to be derived from local resident fibroblasts. However, it has been reported that up to 25% of CAFs originate from bone-marrow derived mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) in mouse xenograft models of pancreatic cancer.⁸³ Normal epithelial cells and/or cancer cells derived from epithelial cells can be another source of CAFs by undergoing epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT).^{84, 85} Additionally, some CAFs can derive from endothelial cells. In experimental mouse models, cells co-expressing α SMA or FSP1 and the endothelial cell marker CD31 have been reported. Forty percent of FSP1+ cells and 11% of α SMA+ cells also expressed CD31 in a melanoma tumor model.⁸⁶ Other cell types including tissue-resident MSCs and adipocytes have also been proposed as progenitors of CAFs (Figure 8).

Figure 8. Origin of CAFs

Local tissue-resident fibroblasts or bone marrow-derived MSCs are recruited into the developing tumor and Müllerian acquire a CAF phenotype. CAFs have also been suggested to originate from epithelial or endothelial cells through epithelial/endothelial–mesenchymal transition.

Adapted with permission from Curr Opin Genet Dev, Ostman, copyright 2009⁸²



2. The role of CAFs in tumor progression

Whereas normal stromal cells tightly restrict outgrowth of epithelial cells, it has been demonstrated that CAFs promote the growth of various cancers, including pancreatic, breast and gastric cancers.⁸⁷⁻⁸⁹ Conversely, targeting of CAFs inhibits cancer growth.⁹⁰ The interactions between CAFs, tumor cells and other host cells are dynamic, and are controlled by a complex network of mediators as described below (Figure 9).⁹¹

2.1. Interaction between CAFs and cancer cells

CAFs can directly stimulate cancer growth by producing growth factors such as hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), epidermal growth factor (EGF) and IL-6.^{92, 93} CAFs also stimulate migration of tumor cells. CAFs secrete extracellular matrix (ECM) degrading proteases such as metalloproteases (MMPs)^{94, 95} and pro-migratory ECM component such as tenascin.⁹⁶ In addition, CAFs can promote tumor cell migration by releasing various growth factors such as TGFβ⁹⁷ which induce tumor cells to undergo EMT .^{98, 99}

CAFs have also been demonstrated to induce tumorigenesis in specific contexts. Olumi *et al.* reported that non-tumorigenic, immortalized prostate epithelial cells gave rise to tumors when co-injected into mice with CAFs.¹⁰⁰ In contrast, no tumor formation was induced when the prostate epithelial cells were co-injected with normal fibroblasts.¹⁰⁰ In addition, there is evidence that CAFs promote stem cell-like features in cancer cells. When colon cancer cells were cultured with CAFs or conditioned medium from CAFs, cancer cells became more stem cell-like with increased nuclear β -catenin expression.¹⁰¹

Figure 9. Functions of CAFs

CAFs communicate with cancer cells, resident epithelial cells, endothelial cells, pericytes and inflammatory cells through the secretion of growth factors and chemokines. Adapted with permission from Nat Rev Cancer, Kalluri, copyright 2006⁹¹



2.2. Interaction between CAFs and endothelial cells

CAFs have also been demonstrated to drive tumor growth and progression by stimulating tumor angiogenesis. Orimo *et al.* reported that Ras-transformed breast cancer cells develop larger tumors when co-injected with CAFs rather than with normal fibroblasts and attributed the enhanced tumor growth to increased tumor angiogenesis.⁸⁸ These authors also demonstrated that CAF-derived CXCL12 (also known as stromal cell derived factor-1) stimulates recruitment of bone-marrow derived endothelial progenitors to tumors.⁸⁸ CAFs are also major sources of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and MMPs, which can increase angiogenesis.^{102, 103}

2.3. Interaction between CAFs and immune cells

The tumor stroma also contains a diverse variety of immune cells including macrophages and T cells. Tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs) are major components of the leukocyte infiltrate in many solid tumors. Unlike classic cytotoxic macrophages, TAMs are often characterized by anti-inflammatory functions and promote tumor growth by producing a number of cytokines and growth factors. TAM accumulation is associated with poor prognosis in patients with breast, prostate, and bladder cancers.¹⁰⁴⁻¹⁰⁶ CAFs stimulate the accumulation of TAMs by producing monocyte chemotactic protein 1 (MCP-1, also known as CCL2) which is the most well-characterized chemotactic factor for TAMs. MCP-1 also suppresses the proliferation and activation of CD4+ T cell.¹⁰⁷ In addition, CAFs produce other immune-modulatory cytokines such as interferon- γ , interleukin-6, and tumor necrosis factor- α ,¹⁰⁸ which influence the recruitment of cytotoxic T lymphocytes, natural killer cells and macrophages.

D. HYPOTHESIS AND SPECIFIC AIMS

The high lethality of EOC is due to rapid and aggressive peritoneal involvement. EOCs frequently colonize peritoneal surfaces that overlie connective and adipose tissues. However, the mechanisms that enable EOC cells to readily adapt to the peritoneal environment are poorly understood. The goal of my research is to determine the molecular mechanisms that control the aggressive behavior of EOCs.

HOXA9, a homeobox gene that is normally expressed in the developing female reproductive tract, has been previously found to be aberrantly expressed in EOCs and to control the morphologic features of these tumors. The differentiation pattern of a tumor is an important determinant of its clinical behavior and prognosis. However, the significance of HOXA9 to the clinical behavior of EOC is not known. <u>My broad over-arching hypothesis is that HOXA9 promotes the aggressive behavior of EOC</u>. Specifically, I hypothesize that HOXA9 promotes the aggressive behavior of this disease by modulating interactions between EOC cells and stromal cells.

The specific aims of my thesis project are:

- To evaluate whether HOXA9 is associated with poor outcomes in EOC patients and in mouse intraperitoneal xenograft models of EOC
- To determine whether HOXA9 modulates cellular interactions in the EOC microenvironment
- 3) To characterize the molecular mechanisms of HOXA9 in promoting progression of EOC

CHAPTER 2: MATERIALS AND METHODS

This chapter was reproduced with permission of AMERICAN SOCIETY FOR CLINICAL INVESTIGATION in the format Republish in a thesis/dissertation via Copyright Clearance Center from the following journal article: Ko SY, Barengo N, Ladanyi A, Lee JS, Marini F, Lengyel E, and Naora H. HOXA9 promotes ovarian cancer growth by stimulating cancer-associated fibroblasts. J Clin Invest. 2012, 122(10), 3603-17

1. Bioinformatic and statistical analyses

Statistical analysis was performed using STATISTICA6 software (StatSoft Inc.). Values of statistical significance of data in in vitro and in vivo assays were calculated by the Student *t*-test. Data represent mean \pm SEM. Correlation coefficients were determined by Spearman test. *P* values >0.05 were considered not significant. Gene expression data from EOC patients at the Peter MacCallum Cancer Center (AOCS study) (GSE9891, n = 285) were downloaded from the National Center for Biotechnology Information Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) database (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/geo). Gene expression data from TCGA project (n = 567) were downloaded from the TCGA data portal site (http://tcga-data.nci.nih.gov/tcga/). Gene expression data were generated by using Affymetrix microarray platforms (U133 v2.0 for AOCS, U133A for TCGA). All data were normalized by using the robust multi-array average method.¹⁰⁹ Where there were multiple probe sets for an individual gene, the mean value for the given gene for each case was used. Patients were stratified according expression of a given *HOX* gene, where transcript levels for the given gene were defined as High (≥ upper quartile) and Low (≤ lower quartile). Association

of expression of a given *HOX* gene with patient survival was assessed in upper and lower quartile sub-groups by using Kaplan-Meier plot analysis and Log-rank test. Transcript levels of a given *HOX* gene were compared between cases that were categorized by clinical parameters and significance of differences between groups were estimated by using Mann-Whitney *U*-test.

2. Source of human tissue specimens

Studies using human tissue specimens and cells were approved by the Institutional Research Boards of the University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center and University of Chicago. Archived specimens of human EOC tissues, that were not necessary for diagnosis and were de-linked from patient-identifiers, were obtained from the gynecologic tumor banks at the University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center and University of Chicago with informed patient consent. All cases were Stage III/IV serous EOC. Fibroblasts were isolated from normal omental tissues of women undergoing surgery for benign conditions as previously described with informed patient consent.¹¹⁰

3. Cell culture

3.1. Primary human cells

Primary cultures of normal human omental fibroblasts were maintained in DMEM medium (Invitrogen) containing 10% FBS and MEM Non-essential amino acids. Normal human bone marrow MSCs were provided through the Tulane Center for Gene Therapy, MSC cell distribution center (Darwin Prockop, Tulane University) and cultured in α-MEM

medium (Invitrogen) containing 20% FBS. Normal human adipose MSCs isolated from lipoaspirate were purchased from American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) and cultured in MSC basal medium with growth supplement (ATCC). Immortalized, non-tumorigenic human ovarian surface epithelial cells (TNOE072) were provided by Jinsong Liu (MD Anderson Cancer Center).

3.2. Mouse cells

Stable mouse EOC (MOSEC) lines are described in previous studies⁶⁵ and were cultured in DMEM medium containing 10% FBS. Immortalized mouse endothelial cells¹¹¹ were cultured in DMEM containing 10% FBS. L929 mouse skin fibroblasts were purchased from ATCC and cultured in Eagle's MEM medium (Invitrogen) containing 10% FBS.

3.3. Human EOC cell lines

The serous EOC line SKOV3ip and clear-cell EOC line ES-2 were cultured in McCoy's 5A medium (Invitrogen) containing 10% FBS.

4. Transfection

pGFP-V-RS *HOXA9, TGF-\beta2* and non-targeting shRNA plasmids and *TGF-\beta2* cDNA were purchased from OriGene Technologies. SKOV3ip, ES-2 and MOSEC cells were transfected with plasmids by using FuGENE6 reagent (Roche) and selected with puromycin (0.5 µg/ml).

5. In vitro cell growth assays

EOC cells were seeded either directly on plastic surfaces or embedded in 2% Matrigel (BD Biosciences) in 96-well plates (2,000 per well). Cell proliferation was measured daily by the 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazolyl-2)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide (MTT) assay (Roche). To assay cell viability under reduced serum conditions, EOC cells were seeded in 12-well plates (2x10⁴ per well), cultured for 3 days in medium containing 0.2% FBS and stained with trypan blue dye. To assay colony formation, EOC cells were seeded in 6-well plates (2x10⁴ per well) and cultured for 2 weeks in 0.3% agar. Three independent experiments were performed for each assay.

6. Stimulation of cells with conditioned media

To generate tumor-conditioned media, EOC cells (1.5x10⁶) were seeded in 10 cm dishes and cultured in medium containing 1% FBS for 2 days. Tumor-conditioned medium was filtered, assayed by ELISA, and applied to fibroblasts and MSCs. Conditioned medium was replaced every 2 days, and cells analyzed by quantitative RT-PCR and Western blot at 5 days thereafter. For fibroblast-priming assays, fibroblasts were incubated in tumor-conditioned medium for 5 days and then washed. Fresh non-conditioned medium was added and fibroblasts cultured for 2 days. Medium conditioned by fibroblasts was filtered, assayed by ELISA, and applied to EOC cells. Growth of EOC cells were measured by the MTT assay. Endothelial cell growth was likewise assayed following culture in media conditioned by EOC cells and by primed fibroblasts. Conditioned media was depleted of CXCL12, IL-6 and TGF-β2 by Immunoprecipitation using antibodies to these growth factors. Three independent sets of each type of conditioned medium were evaluated in each assay.

7. Co-culture assay

Fibroblasts (1,000) were seeded with 1,000 cells of each GFP expressing EOC line per well in 96-well plates. Numbers of fibroblasts (GFP-negative cells) in each well were counted daily under light and immunofluorescence microscopy. Three independent experiments were performed for each assay.

8. Xenografts

All animal studies were performed at the University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center with approval of the Institutional Committee on Use and Care of Animals. Fourweek-old female nude mice (purchased from National Cancer Institute) were used for animal studies. Mice were inoculated intraperitoneally with cells of MOSEC (1.5x10⁶), SKOV3ip (2x10⁶) and ES-2 (1x10⁶) lines or subcutaneously with cells of SKOV3ip (1x10⁶) and ES-2 (6x10⁵) lines. For survival studies, mice were euthanized by CO₂ asphyxiation when morbid ascites had developed. Volumes of subcutaneous tumors were calculated from perpendicular measurements of tumor diameters taken daily using calipers. GFPexpressing intraperitoneal xenografts were visualized in euthanized mice under a Leica MZML III fluorescence stereomicroscope.

9. Antibodies and other reagents

Antibodies were purchased from commercial sources as follows: α SMA (Dako), CD34 (Abcam), Ki-67 (Vector Laboratories), GFP (Molecular Probes); HOXA9 antibody for western blotting (Millipore) and for chromatin immunoprecipitation (Santa Cruz Biotechnology), TGF- β 2, CXCL12, IL-6 (R&D Systems), FLAG, MYC (Sigma-Aldrich),

secondary antibodies (Invitrogen). Recombinant growth factors were purchased from the following sources: TGF-β1 (Sigma-Aldrich), TGF-β2, VEGF and IL-6 (Invitrogen).

10. Immunohistochemistry

Formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded sections of mouse and human tissues were used for staining with hematoxylin-eosin and with HOXA9, α SMA, Ki-67, CD34 and TGF- β 2 antibodies. Staining was detected by streptavidin-biotin-peroxidase and 3, 3'diaminobenzidine (Dako). Staining using Alexa Fluor-conjugated antibodies was performed on frozen tissue sections. Evaluation of staining with each antibody is described in the figure legends.

11. Western blotting

Cell extracts were prepared by lysing cells in M-PER buffer (Pierce Biotechnology). Total cell lysates were separated by SDS-PAGE, then transferred to PVDF membrane (GE Healthcare) and blocked with 5% nonfat milk in TBS with 0.1% Tween-20 (TBS-T). Membranes were hybridized with primary antibodies overnight at 4°C then washed with TBS-T buffer. Secondary antibody was incubated with membrane for 1 hour at room temperature. Membrane washed with TBS-T buffer was visualized with ECL western blotting detection reagent (Amersham Biosciences).

ELISAs kits were purchased from R&D Systems (to detect mouse TGF- β 1 and human IL-6, CXCL12, VEGF-A, TGF- β 1, TGF- β 2) and LifeSciences Advanced Technologies (for mouse TGF- β 2). Levels of each growth factor were assayed according to the manufacturer's instruction in three independent sets of each type of conditioned medium and normalized to total cellular protein content.

13. Quantitative RT-PCR

Total RNA was extracted using PureLink RNA mini kit (Invitrogen) following manufacturer's instructions. Purified total RNA (1μg) was used to synthesize cDNA using the RT2 First Strand Kit (SABiosciences). Transcripts were analyzed by using SYBR®Green qPCR Master Mix (SABiosciences) and primers listed in Tables 5-7. Levels of target transcript were normalized to ribosomal protein *RPL32*.

	Table 5. Human	specific	primers for	quantitative	RT-PCR
--	----------------	----------	-------------	--------------	---------------

Gene	Sequence		
10710	Forward	CTATGCCTCTGGACGCACAACT	
ACTA2	Reverse	CAGATCCAGACGCATGATGGCA	
540	Forward	GGAAGTGCCTGTTCCAGCAATG	
FAP	Reverse	TGTCTGCCAGTCTTCCCTGAAG	
TGER1	Forward	GCCCTGGACACCAACTATTG	
	Reverse	CGTGTCCAGGCTCCAAATG	
	Forward	AGAGTGCCTGAACAACGGATT	
IGFB2	Reverse	CCATTCGCCTTCTGCTCTT	
	Forward	TTGCCTTGCTGCTCTACCTCCA	
VEGFA	Reverse	GATGGCAGTAGCTGCGCTGATA	
"	Forward	CAATCTGGATTCAATGAGGAGAC	
IL6	Reverse	CTCTGGCTTGTTCCTCACTACTC	
	Forward	CTCAACACTCCAAACTGTGCCC	
CXCL12	Reverse	CTCCAGGTACTCCTGAATCCAC	
01111	Forward	GCTGCAGGACTCTAATCCAGAGTT	
SNAI1	Reverse	GACAGAGTCCCAGATGAGCATTG	
SNAI2	Forward	ATGAGGAATCTGGCTGCTGT	
	Reverse	CAGGAGAAAATGCCTTTGGA	
TWIST1	Forward	GGACAAGCTGAGCAAGATTCAGA	
	Reverse	TCTGGAGGACCTGGTAGAGGAA	
ZEB1	Forward	GGCATACACCTACTCAACTACGG	
	Reverse	TGGGCGGTGTAGAATCAGAGTC	
7500	Forward	AATGCACAGAGTGTGGCAAGGC	
	Reverse	CTGCTGATGTGCGAACTGTAGG	
1/1 50	Forward	CCTGAAAGCTCACCGCAGAATC	
KLF8	Reverse	TGCTTGCGGAAATGGCGAGTGA	

Table 5. Human specific primers for quantitative RT-PCR (continued)

Gene	Sequence		
	Forward	CAGCGACTCCTGGAGATAGACT	
PDGFA	Reverse	CGATGCTTCTCTTCCTCCGAATG	
	Forward	GAGATGCTGAGTGACCACTCGA	
PDGFB	Reverse	GTCATGTTCAGGTCCAACTCGG	
	Forward	GCCAGTGCTTGCAGACCC	
CXCL1	Reverse	GATGCTCAAACACATTAG	
	Forward	CGCAGCAGGAGCGCC	
	Reverse	TGGATGTTCTTGAGGTGAATTCC	
	Forward	CCCAGGGACCTCTCTCTAATCA	
TNF	Reverse	GCTACAGGCTTGTCACTCGG	
	Forward	AGCGGCTGTACTGCAAAAACGG	
FGF2	Reverse	CCTTTGATAGACACAACTCCTCTC	
	Forward	ACAAAGCACATGCTGCCCAGTG	
RPL32 control primer	Reverse	TTCCACGATGGCTTTGCGGTTC	

Table 6. Mouse specific primers for quantitative RT-PCR

Gene	Sequence		
	Forward	TGATACGCCTGAGTGGCTGTCT	
Tgfb1	Reverse	CACAAGAGCAGTGAGCGCTGAA	
	Forward	TTGTTGCCCTCCTACAGACTGG	
Tgfb2	Reverse	GTAAAGAGGGCGAAGGCAGCAA	
	Forward	CTGCTGTAACGATGAAGCCCTG	
Vegfa	Reverse	GCTGTAGGAAGCTCATCTCTCC	
	Forward	TACCACTTCACAAGTCGGAGGC	
116	Reverse	CTGCAAGTGCATCATCGTTGTTC	
	Forward	GGAGAAGGTTCAAGGGCCAG	
Rpl32 control primer	Reverse	TGCTCCCATAACCGATGTTTG	

	Table 7. Human/Mouse common	primers for a	quantitative RT-PCR
--	-----------------------------	---------------	---------------------

Gene		Sequence
	Forward	CCCTGACTGACTATGCTTGTGGT
HOXA9	Reverse	TCTCCGCCGCTCTCATTCTC
	Forward	CCTTGTGAAGCCCAAGATCG
RPL32 control primer	Reverse	TGCCGGATGAACTTCTTGGT

14. Chromatin Immunoprecipitation and reporter assays

Chromatin immunoprecipitation assays were performed using the EZ-ChIP chromatin immunoprecipitation Assay kit (Upstate Biotechnology) following manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, cells were cross-linked by adding formaldehyde to 1% final concentration at room temperature for 10 minutes. Formaldehyde was then quenched by adding glycine and then cells were harvested. Cross-linked genomic DNA was sonicated to generate DNA fragment of 200-1000 base pair in length and then performed Immunoprecipitation with normal IgG or HOXA9 antibody. DNA was purified from precipitated complexes and used to amplify fragments of the *TGF-* β 2 promoter. Fragments of the *Tgfb*2 promoter described in the text were also amplified from mouse genomic DNA and cloned into the pGL3 luciferase reporter vector (Promega). Luciferase activities were assayed using the Dual-luciferase reporter assay kit (Promega). Primers used for chromatin immunoprecipitation and subcloning are listed in Tables 8 and 9.

Table 8. Prime	ers for chromatin imr	nunoprecipitation
----------------	-----------------------	-------------------

Primer	Sequence		
Mouse primer set for S1	Forward	TGTATGCCAGCTATATCATT	
(-1144bp~-944bp)	Reverse	TGGCCACGATGACTACACAG	
Mouse primer set for S2	Forward	AGTTTGAGCAAGTTGAAGTA	
(-784bp~-584bp)	Reverse	CTCTGTATCACTGCTTTGAA	
Mouse primer set for S3	Forward	ACAGGGCTGGATTGTAAACA	
(-524bp~-324bp)	Reverse	AGGCGTGTACACACACACAC	
Mouse primer set for S4	Forward	ATGCCAGTCGCCCTCCCTTA	
(-174bp~+74bp)	Reverse	AAACCTGCTGCCAGCAGATA	
Mouse primer set for S5	Forward	CAGATCAGCCACTCCGCACCG	
(+832bp~+980bp)	Reverse	GGGGGGAATCTCTCACTTTAAGG	
Mouse primer set	Forward	CCATTTTGTCTACGGGACGA	
for Gapdh	Reverse	GGCCACGCTAATCTCATTTT	
Human primer set for S4	Forward	GGTCTAAGTAACGAGAGGACTTC	
(-1007bp~-882bp)	Reverse	CCAGCAGATAACATCACGATC	
Human primer set for S5	Forward	CAGATCCGCCACTCCGCACCC	
(+77bp~+227bp)	Reverse	GGGAACCCTGACTTTGGCGAG	
Human primer set	Forward	TACTAGCGGTTTTACGGGCG	
for GAPDH	Reverse	TCGAACAGGAGGAGCAGAGAGCGA	

Table 9. Primers for Tgfb2 promoter construct

Primer	Sequence		
	Forward	ATGCCAGTCGCCCTCCCTTA	
Primer set for region A	Reverse	GGGGGGAATCTCTCACTTTAAGG	
	Forward	AGGAGAAGCTAGCGAAGGGTGC	
Primer set for region B	Reverse	CGAATTGAAGCTTCCGCGGT	
	Forward	GGTATCGGCTAGCTTGATATCCAC	
Primer set for region C	Reverse	GACTCGCAAGCTTCCCTAGC	
Driver and for moderal	Forward	TATGGGATCCCCCGCCACGTGT	
Primer set for mutant region C	Reverse	ACGTGGTTTGGGGATCCCGGCTGACGCT CTGCTCC	

CHAPTER 3: HOXA9 PROMOTES GROWTH OF EOC

This chapter was reproduced with permission of AMERICAN SOCIETY FOR CLINICAL INVESTIGATION in the format Republish in a thesis/dissertation via Copyright Clearance Center from the following journal article: Ko SY, Barengo N, Ladanyi A, Lee JS, Marini F, Lengyel E, and Naora H. HOXA9 promotes ovarian cancer growth by stimulating cancer-associated fibroblasts. J Clin Invest. 2012, 122(10), 3603-17

A. RATIONALE

EOC is the most lethal gynecologic disease in the United States. Seventy percent of EOC patients have advanced disease at the time of diagnosis and their five-yearsurvival rate is only 20% (Table 2). Unlike other epithelial cancers, EOC readily disperses throughout the peritoneal cavity without vasculature involvement. EOC cells are exfoliated from their primary site by the circulating peritoneal fluid and then directly implant on to secondary sites, in particular the omentum and surfaces of other abdominal organs (Figures 1 and 2).⁹ However, the mechanisms that enable EOC cells to readily adapt to the peritoneal environment are poorly understood.

Cheng *et al* previously identified a broad trend in expression of Müllerian *HOX* gene program in the major subtypes of EOC according to the patterns of Müllerian-like differentiation of these tumors (Figure 7).⁶⁵ However, the functional significance of Müllerian *HOX* genes to the clinical behavior of EOC is not known. The goal of my studies in this chapter is to determine whether Müllerian *HOX* genes have any impact on the clinical outcomes of EOC patients and promote EOC growth in mouse xenograft models.

B. RESULTS

1. HOXA9 expression is associated with poor overall survival of EOC patients

I initiated this study by evaluating the clinical significance of Müllerian *HOX* genes in EOCs in the Australian Ovarian Cancer Study (AOCS) gene expression dataset.¹¹² AOCS dataset is one of the most comprehensive EOC datasets and contains total 285 cases, of which 71% are serous EOCs. In this dataset, it was found that *HOXA9* transcript levels did not significantly differ between serous carcinomas of ovarian, tubal, and peritoneal origin or between serous and endometrioid EOCs, whereas *HOXA10* and *HOXA11* levels were higher in endometrioid than in serous EOCs (Table 10). These observations were consistent with previous findings of HOX protein levels in an independent cohort.⁶⁵

To determine whether *HOXA9* expression is associated with poor survival of EOC patients, I divided all cases in AOCS dataset into three groups based on the levels of *HOXA9* transcript: *HOXA9*-High (\geq upper quartile, n=72), *HOXA9*-Low (\leq lower quartile, n=72) and *HOXA9*-Medium group (n=141). Compared to the overall survival rates of patients in the *HOXA9*-Low group, patients in the *HOXA9*-High group had significantly poor overall survival in the AOCS cohort (P = 0.0004 by Log-rank test, Figure 10A). Mortality rates of *HOXA9*-High cases were higher than of *HOXA9*-Low cases irrespective of tumor grade and disease stage (Table 11). High *HOXA9* expression was also significantly associated with poor survival in the Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) EOC dataset (P = 0.01, Figure 10B). In contrast, the expression level of other Müllerian *HOX* genes (*HOXA10, HOXA11*), other neighboring *HOXA* genes or paralogs of *HOXA9* were not significantly associated with survival of EOC patients (Figure 11).

Table 10. Differences in HOX transcript levels between carcinoma cases in the AOCS dataset grouped by histologic subtype and primary site

Cases in the AOCS dataset¹¹² included serous (n=204) and endometrioid (n=20) ovarian carcinoma, and serous tubal (n=8) and peritoneal (n=34) carcinoma. *P*-value was determined by Mann-Whitney *U*-test.

Gene	Comparison	<i>P</i> -value	Transcript level
	serous ovarian vs serous peritoneal	<i>P</i> = 0.26	No difference
НОХА9	serous ovarian vs serous tubal	<i>P</i> = 0.31	No difference
	serous ovarian vs endometrioid ovarian	<i>P</i> = 0.21	No difference
HOXA10	serous ovarian vs endometrioid ovarian	<i>P</i> = 0.029	serous < endometrial
HOXA11	serous ovarian vs endometrioid ovarian	<i>P</i> = 0.005	serous < endometrial

Figure 10. High *HOXA9* expression is associated with reduced survival of EOC patients

Kaplan-Meier plot analysis of overall survival times of patients stratified by transcript level of *HOXA9* in tumors; *HOXA9*-Low (lower quartile) and *HOXA9*-High (upper quartile). *P*-value was calculated by log-rank test. **(A)** Survival analysis from the AOCS dataset (n=72 cases per group) **(B)** Survival analysis from the TCGA dataset (n=142 cases per group)



Table 11. Mortality rates of *HOXA9*-Low and *HOXA9*-High cases in the AOCS dataset categorized by tumor grade and disease stage

		HOXA9-Low	HOXA9-High
		Number of cases	Number of cases
	Grade 1	1/10 (10.0%)	0/3 (0%)
Tumor grade	Grade 2	Grade 2 5/19 (26.3%)	
	Grade 3	10/41 (24.4%)	21/41 (51.2%)
	Stage I	0/11 (0%)	1/8 (12.5%)
Disease stage	Stage II	0/6 (0%)	1/4 (25.0%)
	Stage III	15/53 (28.3%)	25/53 (47.2%)
	Stage IV	1/2 (50.0%)	5/6 (83.3%)

Figure 11. Other related HOX genes are not associated with patient survival

Kaplan-Meier plot analysis of overall survival times of patients in the AOCS dataset stratified by transcript level of each indicated *HOX* gene in tumors. For each *HOX* gene, transcript levels were defined as High (≥upper quartile) and Low (≤lower quartile). Each group contains 72 cases.



2. HOXA9 promotes EOC growth in mouse xenograft models

2.1. Overexpression of HOXA9 promotes EOC growth in mouse xenograft models

To determine whether HOXA9 promotes EOC growth in mouse xenograft models, I generated mouse EOC lines (MOSEC) that stably express HOXA9, HOXA10 and HOXA11 (Figure 12). Female nude mice that were inoculated intraperitoneally with +HOXA9 MOSEC cells developed larger implants than mice inoculated with vector-control MOSEC cells (Figure 13). In contrast, the tumor burden of mice that were inoculated intraperitoneally with +HOXA10 or +HOXA11 MOSEC cells were not significantly different from the vector-control group (Figure 13). Consistent with these observations, mice that were inoculated with +HOXA9 MOSEC cells had significantly shorter survival times than mice inoculated with vector-control MOSEC cells (P = 0.003, Figure 14A). However, survival rates of mice that inoculated with + HOXA10 or HOXA11 MOSEC cells were similar to those of mice inoculated with vector-control MOSEC cells (Figures 14B and C). These observations were consistent with the association of HOXA9, but not HOXA10 or HOXA11, with poor survival of EOC patients (Figure 10 and 11). The increased growth of +HOXA9 tumors as compared to +HOXA10 and +HOXA11 tumors was not due to differences in ectopic HOX levels between the MOSEC lines (Figure 12), nor due to nonphysiological levels of ectopic expression as the Hoxa9 level in +HOXA9 MOSEC cells was within the range of HOXA9 levels detected in EOC clinical specimens (Figure 15).

Figure 12. Overexpression of HOX genes

MOSEC cells were transfected with empty vector and with Myc-tagged *Hoxa9*, *Hoxa10* and *Hoxa11* cDNAs. Expression level of *HOX* genes were confirmed by western blot.



Figure 13. Growth of intraperitoneal MOSEC xenografts

Female nude mice were inoculated intraperitoneally with cells of vector-control and *HOX*overexpressing MOSEC lines and sacrificed at 2 months thereafter. **(A)** Implants on peritoneal cavity wall and omentum are indicated. **(B)** Hematoxylin-eosin-stained tissue sections showing implants on the broad ligament. Bar, 200µm



Figure 14. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, promotes tumor growth in mouse xenograft models of EOC

Comparison of survival rates of female nude mice inoculated intraperitoneally with vectorcontrol and with **(A)** +HOXA9, **(B)** +HOXA10, and **(C)** +HOXA11 MOSEC lines (n=10 per group)



Figure 15. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells and clinical specimens

Quantitative RT-PCR analysis of *Hoxa9* mRNA levels in MOSEC lines and *HOXA9* mRNA levels in parental SKOV3ip and ES-2 lines and clinical specimens of EOC. Primers recognize both mouse *Hoxa9* (MOSEC) and human *HOXA9* (SKOV3ip, ES-2, clinical specimens).



2.2. Knockdown of HOXA9 inhibits EOC growth in mouse xenograft models

To confirm that HOXA9 promotes EOC growth, I evaluated the effect of inhibiting HOXA9 expression in human EOC lines. HOXA9 was knocked-down by using shRNAs that targeted different sites of *HOXA9* (shA9-A and shA9-B). As compared to two negative controls (empty vector and Nontargeting shRNA), two *HOXA9* shRNAs (shA9-A, shA9-B) were equally effective in knocking-down HOXA9 in SKOV3ip and ES-2 cells (Figure 16). Expression levels of endogenous HOXA9 in SKOV3ip (serous EOC) and ES-2 (non-serous EOC) cell lines were similar to those in several EOC clinical specimens (Figure 15). Knockdown of HOXA9 markedly inhibited growth of subcutaneous and intraperitoneal tumors derived from SKOV3ip and ES-2 lines (Figures 17A-D).

Figure 16. Knockdown of HOXA9 in EOC cells

SKOV3ip and ES-2 cell lines that stably express empty vector, nontargeting shRNA and shRNAs targeting different sites of *HOXA9* (shA9-A and shA9-B) were generated. Expression of HOXA9 was assayed by western blot.



Figure 17. Knockdown of HOXA9 inhibits tumor growth in mouse xenograft models of EOC

(**A** and **B**) Growth rates of subcutaneous tumors derived from +HOXA9 control (Empty vector, Nontargeting) and HOXA9-knockdown (shA9-A, shA9-B) (**A**) SKOV3ip and (**B**) ES-2 lines (n=5 per group).^{*}*P*<0.0005 (**C** and **D**) Mice were inoculated intraperitoneally with GFP expressing (**C**) SKOV3ip and (**D**) ES-2 lines and sacrificed at 4 weeks and 20 days, respectively. Implants were visualized under a fluorescence stereoscope. Omental implants in + HOXA9 control groups are indicated by arrows. Original magnification, ×0.8



C. CONCLUSION

The studies in this chapter demonstrate that expression of HOXA9 in EOC cells is strongly associated with poor outcomes in EOC patients and in mouse xenograft models of EOC. High *HOXA9* expression was significantly associated with poor overall survival in datasets of two independent cohorts of EOC patients. In addition, the studies showed that overexpression of HOXA9 promotes EOC growth, whereas knockdown of HOXA9 inhibits EOC growth in mouse xenograft models. In contrast, expression of other neighboring *HOXA* genes or paralogs of *HOXA9* is not associated with overall survival in EOC patients. Moreover, overexpression of HOXA10 or HOXA11 does not promote EOC growth in mouse xenograft models. Together, these findings indicate that HOXA9 promotes EOC growth and that this capability is not shared by other related *HOX* genes. The cellular and molecular mechanisms of HOXA9 that promote EOC growth will be the focus of Chapter 4 and Chapter 5, respectively.

CHAPTER 4: HOXA9 EXPRESSION IN EOC IS

ASSOCIATED WITH INCREASED ABUNDANCE OF CAFS

This chapter was reproduced with permission of AMERICAN SOCIETY FOR CLINICAL INVESTIGATION in the format Republish in a thesis/dissertation via Copyright Clearance Center from the following journal article: Ko SY, Barengo N, Ladanyi A, Lee JS, Marini F, Lengyel E, and Naora H. HOXA9 promotes ovarian cancer growth by stimulating cancer-associated fibroblasts. J Clin Invest. 2012, 122(10), 3603-17

A. RATIONALE

Tumor growth can be stimulated by a number of genetic alterations. Some genetic alterations increase tumor cell proliferation or inhibit tumor cell death by mechanisms that are autonomous to the tumor cell. Other genetic alterations can promote tumor growth by stimulating non-autonomous mechanisms, such as the interactions between tumor cells and the tumor microenvironment.

Studies in Chapter 3 demonstrated that HOXA9 expression is associated with poor survival of EOC patients and promotes EOC growth in mouse xenograft models. The goals of the studies in this chapter are 1) to determine whether HOXA9 promotes EOC growth by stimulating tumor cell autonomous or non-autonomous processes, and 2) to identify the nature of the cellular process that is controlled by HOXA9 in EOC.
B. RESULTS

1. HOXA9 promotes EOC growth in vivo but not in vitro

As discussed in Chapter 3, HOXA9 promotes EOC growth in mouse xenograft models. Consistent with these findings, significantly fewer Ki67+ tumor cells were detected in HOXA9-knockdown tumors than in control tumors (*P* < 0.001, Figure 18). This result demonstrates that HOXA9 promotes the proliferation of EOC cells *in vivo*. However, *in vitro* growth rates of HOXA9-knockdown and control EOC lines were identical, irrespective of whether these cells were cultured on plastic, in three-dimensional Matrigel cultures, or under serum-deprived or anchorage-independent conditions (Figures 19A-D). Similarly, overexpression of HOXA9 increased proliferative activity of MOSEC cells *in vivo* but not *in vitro* (Figures 20A and B). These findings indicate that HOXA9 does not stimulate EOC growth by a tumor cell-autonomous process, but rather that the ability of HOXA9 to promote tumor growth depends on interactions with host cells.

Figure 18. Effect of HOXA9-knockdown on EOC growth in vivo

Tumor tissues were collected from mice that were inoculated with SKOV3ip and ES-2 lines. Average numbers of Ki-67+ tumor cells per 200x microscopic field were calculated by scoring five random fields of stained tissue sections of each mice (n=5 per group).



Figure 19. Effect of HOXA9-knockdown on EOC cell growth in vitro

(**A** and **B**) Growth rates of cell lines cultured (**A**) on plastic and (**B**) in three-dimensional Matrigel cultures were determined by MTT assay. (**C**) Numbers of viable and non-viable cells, determined by exclusion of trypan blue dye, were counted in each well at 3 days after culture under serum-deprived conditions. (**D**) Average number of colonies per 40x microscopic field at 2 weeks after culture in soft agar. No significant (n.s.) difference was found between cell lines.



Figure 20. Growth characteristics of MOSEC lines in vitro and in vivo

(A) Growth rates of cultured MOSEC lines on plastic were measured by MTT assay
(B) Tumor tissues were collected from mice that were inoculated with MOSEC lines.
Average numbers of Ki-67+ tumor cells per 200x microscopic field were calculated by scoring five random fields of stained tissue sections of each mouse (n=5 mice per group)



2. HOXA9 expression is associated with a CAF-like gene signature in clinical specimens of EOC

A study by Tothill *et al.* classified tumors in the AOCS cohort into molecular subtypes according to their gene expression signatures and confirmed these subtypes by immunohistochemical analysis.¹¹² Of these tumor subtypes, the C1 subtype had the poorest outcome and was characterized by a desmoplastic or 'reactive' stromal gene signature.¹¹² Tumors that were classified as the C1 subtype constituted 39% of cases in the *HOXA9*-High group, but only 4% of the *HOXA9*-Low group in the AOCS cohort (Table 12). Conversely, the frequency of the C4 subtype (characterized by a low stromal response signature) was higher in the *HOXA9*-Low than *HOXA9*-High group (Table 12). CAFs are often characterized by their expression of α -smooth muscle actin (α SMA) and fibroblast activation protein (FAP).⁸¹ Interestingly, expression of *ACTA2* (the gene encoding α SMA) and *FAP* was significantly higher in *HOXA9*-High cases than *HOXA9*-Low cases in the AOCS cohort (*ACTA2*, *P* = 0.026; *FAP*, *P* = 10⁻⁷, Figure 21).

Table 12. Frequency of molecular subtypes classified by Tothill et al. among HOXA9-

Low and *HOXA9*-High cases

Analyzed data from AOCS dataset¹¹²

Molecular subtype	HOXA9-Low cases	HOXA9-High cases
C1 (reactive stromal signature)	3/72 (4.2%)	28/72 (38.9%)
C4 (low stromal signature)	14/72 (19.4%)	8/72 (11.1%)

Figure 21. *HOXA9* expression is associated with increased expression of CAF markers in clinical specimens of EOC

Differences in transcript levels of *ACTA2* (the gene encoding α SMA) and *FAP* between *HOXA9*-Low and *HOXA9*-High cases in AOCS dataset. *P*-value was calculated by Mann-Whitney *U*-test. In box-and-whisker plots, horizontal bars indicate the medians, boxes indicate 25th to 75th percentiles, and whiskers indicate minimum and maximum values.



3. HOXA9 expression is associated with increased CAF abundance in mouse xenograft models of EOC

To confirm whether HOXA9 expression in EOC is associated with increased abundance of CAFs in tumors, α SMA expression was evaluated in mouse xenografts. Significantly lower numbers of α SMA+ cells were detected in tumors derived from HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip lines (shA9-A and shA9-B) than in tumors derived from +HOXA9 control (Empty vector and Nontargeting) SKOV3ip lines (*P* < 0.0001, Figures 22A and B). Identical results were obtained in tumors derived from ES-2 lines (Figure 22A). Conversely, abundant α SMA+ cells were detected in +HOXA9 MOSEC tumors but not in vector-control, +HOXA10 or +HOXA11 MOSEC tumors (Figure 23). These results suggest that the association between HOXA9 and poor survival could be linked to the ability of HOXA9 to promote a CAF-rich microenvironment.

Figure 22. Knockdown of HOXA9 reduces CAF abundance in mouse xenografts

(**A** and **B**) α SMA expression was evaluated in tumors of mice sacrificed at 20 days after inoculation with SKOV3ip and ES-2 lines. (**A**) The average number of α SMA+ cells per 1000 tumor cells was calculated by scoring 5 random fields of stained tissue sections of each mice (n=5 mice per group) **P*<0.0001. (**B**) Immunofluorescence staining of GFPexpressing tumor cells (green) and α SMA (red) in tumors of mice inoculated with SKOV3ip lines. Nuclei were visualized by staining with DAPI (blue). Scale bar, 100µm.



В



Figure 23. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 or HOXA11, increases CAF abundance in mouse xenografts

 α SMA expression was evaluated in tumors of mice sacrificed at 2 months after inoculation with MOSEC lines. Scale bar, 50 μ m.



4. HOXA9 does not induce CAF-like features in EOC cells

A variety of different cell types have been identified as potential sources of CAFs (Figure 8).⁸² Some CAFs can derive from tumor cells that have undergone EMT.⁸¹ HOXA9 might therefore increase the abundance of CAFs in tumors by inducing tumor cells to undergo EMT. To test this possibility, I evaluated whether HOXA9 induces EOC cells to undergo EMT. The expression level of transcription factors that orchestrate EMT, such as *SNAI1* (the gene encoding Snail) and *SNAI2* (the gene encoding Slug), was not altered by HOXA9 in EOC cells *in vitro* or *in vivo* (Figures 24A and B). Virtually no overlap was observed in xenografts between +HOXA9 EOC cells and α SMA-expressing cells (Figure 25), indicating that α SMA+ cells did not originate from tumor cells. These findings indicate that the increased abundance of CAFs in +HOXA9 tumors is unlikely to be due to the trans-differentiation of tumor cells into CAF-like cells.

Figure 24. Effect of HOXA9 on expression of EMT-associated genes

(A) Relative mRNA levels of each indicated gene were assayed by qRT-PCR using humanspecific primers in cultured +HOXA9 control (Nontargeting) and HOXA9-Knockdown (shA9-B) SKOV3ip lines, and in omental tumors collected from mice that were inoculated with SKOV3ip lines (n=5 mice per group). (B) The ability of human- and mouse-specific primers to discriminate expression of human (tumor) and mouse (stromal) genes was tested using mixtures of RNAs isolated from human EOC cells (SKOV3ip cells) and mouse fibroblasts (L929 cells) at different ratios. Shown is heat map analysis of expression (generated by Tree View software) where the intensity of red color represents the magnitude of expression (log2 scale).



В 10 2 mRNA ratio ♀ ŝ ... ლ 0 luman EOC SNAI1 SNAI2 TWIST1 ZEB1 ZEB2 Human KLF8 primers TGFB1 TGFB2 VEGFA IL6 RPL32 Tgfb1 Tgfb2 Mouse Vegfa primers 116 Rpl32

Non-targeting hA9-B

Figure 25. α SMA+ cells in mouse xenografts do not derive from tumor cells

Immunofluorescence staining of GFP-expressing tumor cells (green) and α SMA (red) in tumors of mice inoculated with +HOXA9 control (Nontargeting) SKOV3ip and ES-2 lines. Nuclei were visualized by staining with DAPI (blue). Scale bar, 50µm.



5. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces omental fibroblasts to acquire CAF features

Another important source of CAFs is normal tissue-resident fibroblasts.⁸⁸ Because EOC frequently involves the omentum, I investigated whether HOXA9 expression in EOC cells increases the abundance of CAFs by 1) increasing the numbers of CAF precursor cells and 2) inducing normal omental fibroblasts to acquire features of CAFs.

5.1. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells stimulates the expression of CAF markers in normal omental fibroblasts

I initially evaluated whether HOXA9 expression in EOC cells increases proliferation of tissue-resident fibroblasts. Co-culture assays revealed that HOXA9 expression in EOC cells did not affect proliferation of normal omental fibroblasts (Figure 26). In subsequent experiments, I evaluated whether HOXA9 increases the abundance of CAFs by inducing normal omental fibroblasts to acquire CAF features. To accomplish this, normal omental fibroblasts were cultured in medium that had been conditioned by EOC cells that lacked or expressed HOXA9 (Figure 27). *ACTA2* (the gene encoding α SMA) and α SMA protein levels were strongly induced in fibroblasts following incubation (i.e. 'priming') in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 control SKOV3ip cells but not in medium conditioned by HOXA9knockdown SKOV3ip cells (Figures 28A and B). *FAP* was also more highly induced in fibroblasts following priming in medium conditioned by Cottrol SKOV3ip cells than by HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells (Figure 28A). To confirm these findings, I evaluated omental fibroblasts following priming in medium conditioned by MOSEC cells. Expression of α SMA and FAP was more highly induced in fibroblasts following priming in medium

68

conditioned by +HOXA9 MOSEC cells than by parental or vector-control MOSEC cells. However, increased induction was not observed when fibroblasts were primed in media conditioned by +HOXA10 or +HOXA11 MOSEC cells (Figures 29A and B).

Figure 26. Effect of HOXA9 expression in EOC cells on growth rates of fibroblasts

Normal human omental fibroblasts (1,000 per well) were seeded with cells of the indicated GFP-expressing +HOXA9 control and HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip lines (1,000 per well) in 96-well plates. Numbers of fibroblasts (GFP-negative cells) per well were counted daily over a 5 day time course.



Figure 27. Diagram of fibroblast-priming assays

+HOXA9 control and HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells were cultured for 2 days to generate tumor-conditioned media (shown in pink). Normal omental fibroblasts were incubated for 5 days in SKOV3ip-conditioned medium (i.e., primed) or nonconditioned medium (i.e., unprimed) and then analyzed by western blot and qRT-PCR. Fresh nonconditioned medium was added to washed fibroblasts. At 2 days thereafter, medium conditioned by fibroblasts (shown in light blue) was analyzed by ELISA and used for incubating control (nontargeting) SKOV3ip cells.



Figure 28. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces expression of CAF markers in normal omental fibroblasts

The expression levels of CAF markers were assayed in omental fibroblasts at 5 days after priming in media conditioned by +HOXA9 control and HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells. (A) qRT-PCR analysis of CAF markers. The mRNA level of each gene is expressed relative to its level in unprimed fibroblasts (i.e. incubated in nonconditioned medium). (B) Western blot of α SMA levels.



Figure 29. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, induces expression of CAF markers in normal omental fibroblasts

The expression levels of CAF markers were assayed in omental fibroblasts at 5 days after priming in media conditioned by control and HOX-expressing MOSEC cells (A) qRT-PCR analysis of CAF markers. The mRNA level of each gene is expressed relative to its level in unprimed fibroblasts (i.e. incubated in nonconditioned medium). (B) Western blot of α SMA levels.



5.2. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate growth of EOC cells

CAFs promote tumor growth by expressing several mitogenic factors for tumor cells such as CXCL12 and IL-6.^{88, 89} In subsequent experiments, I evaluated whether HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces normal omental fibroblasts to acquire both molecular and functional features of CAFs. Both mRNA and protein levels of CXCL12 and IL-6 were highly induced in omental fibroblasts, following priming in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 control SKOV3ip cells, but not in medium conditioned by HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells (Figures 30A and B). Fibroblasts that had been primed by control SKOV3ip cells were more effective in stimulating tumor cell proliferation than fibroblasts that had been primed by HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells (P < 0.001, Figure 31A). The ability of fibroblasts primed by +HOXA9 tumor-conditioned medium to stimulate tumor cell proliferation was blocked when fibroblast-conditioned medium was depleted of CXCL12 and IL-6 (Figure 31B). These findings indicate that HOXA9 induces tumor-derived factors that stimulate normal fibroblasts to acquire CAF features and to express CXCL12 and IL-6 that act in a paracrine manner to promote tumor cell proliferation.

These findings were also confirmed in omental fibroblasts that were primed in medium conditioned by MOSEC cells. CXCL12 and IL-6 expression was more highly induced in fibroblasts following priming in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 MOSEC cells than by parental or vector-control MOSEC cells. In contrast, fibroblasts that were primed in media conditioned by +HOXA10 or +HOXA11 MOSEC cells showed no significant induction in CXCL12 or IL-6 expression (Figures 32A and B). Tumor cell proliferation was more highly stimulated by fibroblasts that had been primed in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 MOSEC cells that had been primed in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 MOSEC cells that had been primed in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 MOSEC cells that had been primed in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 MOSEC cells that had been primed in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 MOSEC cells that had been primed in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 MOSEC cells than by control MOSEC cells (P < 0.001), whereas priming of fibroblasts in media

74

conditioned by +HOXA10 or +HOXA11 MOSEC cells had little stimulatory effect (Figure 32C). Again, these findings indicate that HOXA9 induces normal fibroblasts to acquire CAF features that stimulate tumor cell proliferation, and that this capability is not shared by HOXA10 or HOXA11.

Figure 30. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces expression of growth factors in normal omental fibroblasts

Levels of growth factors in (A) unprimed and primed fibroblasts, and (B) media conditioned by unprimed and primed fibroblasts. (A) qRT-PCR analysis of growth factors. The mRNA level of each gene is expressed relative to its level in unprimed fibroblasts (i.e. incubated in nonconditioned medium). (B) ELISA analysis to detect growth factors secreted by unprimed and primed fibroblasts. *P<0.001; *P<0.005.



Figure 31. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate growth of EOC cells

(A) Growth rates of control (Nontargeting) SKOV3ip cells incubated in fibroblast-conditioned medium. EOC growth was measured by MTT assay. (B) Relative growth of control SKOV3ip cells at 6 days after incubation in medium conditioned by fibroblasts that were initially primed in +HOXA9 control SKOV3ip-conditioned medium, where fibroblast-conditioned medium was left untreated, treated with normal IgG, or depleted by immunoprecipitation with antibodies to CXCL12 and IL-6. *P<0.001







Figure 32. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, promotes the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate growth of EOC cells

(A) qRT-PCR analysis of growth factors in unprimed and primed fibroblasts that were primed by MOSEC-conditioned medium. The mRNA level of each gene is expressed relative to its level in unprimed fibroblasts. (B) ELISA analysis to detect growth factors secreted by unprimed and primed fibroblasts. (C) Growth rates of control SKOV3ip cells incubated in medium conditioned by fibroblasts that were primed by MOSEC-conditioned medium or left unprimed.



5.3. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate endothelial cell growth

CAFs promote not only the growth of tumor cells, but also the growth of endothelial cells.^{102, 103} CAF abundance in clinical specimens of EOC has been found to strongly correlate with increased microvessel density.¹¹³ In subsequent experiments, I investigated the effect of HOXA9 expression in EOC cells on endothelial cell growth. Firstly, I evaluated microvessel density in mouse xenografts. HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip tumors had significantly lower microvessel density than +HOXA9 control SKOV3ip tumors (P < 0.005, Figure 33A). However, expression of the genes encoding angiogenic factors IL-6 and VEGF-A in SKOV3ip cells was not altered by HOXA9 *in vitro* or *in vivo* (Figure 33B). On the other hand, IL-6 and VEGF-A expression was highly induced in fibroblasts following priming in medium conditioned by control SKOV3ip cells but not by HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells (Figures 30A and B). Expression of mouse host cell-derived IL-6 and VEGF-A was significantly higher in omental tumors of control SKOV3ip models than in HOXA9-knockdown tumors (IL-6, P = 0.03; VEGF-A, P = 0.007; Figure 33B). These data suggest that HOXA9 expression in EOC cells does not directly promote the growth of endothelial cells, but rather activates stromal cells to stimulate endothelial cell growth.

To further evaluate this possibility, growth of endothelial cells was firstly assayed in medium that was conditioned by EOC cells that lacked or expressed HOXA9. Endothelial cells grew at identical rates when cultured in medium conditioned by HOXA9-knockdown or by control SKOV3ip cells (Figure 34A). Secondly, growth of endothelial cells was assayed in medium that was conditioned by fibroblasts that had been primed by EOC cells that lacked or expressed HOXA9. Endothelial cell growth was more highly stimulated by omental fibroblast-derived factors where fibroblasts had been primed in medium

conditioned by control SKOV3ip cells than by HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells (*P* < 0.005, Figure 34B). The ability of medium conditioned by fibroblasts that were primed by HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells to stimulate endothelial cell growth was restored when this conditioned medium was reconstituted with IL-6 and VEGF-A at concentrations released by fibroblasts that were primed by +HOXA9 control SKOV3ip cells (Figure 35). These findings strongly suggest that HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes tumor microvessel formation via inducing normal omental fibroblasts to express IL-6 and VEGF-A.

These results were confirmed in MOSEC xenografts. As compared to vector-control tumors, microvessel density was significantly higher in +HOXA9 tumors (P < 0.005) but not in +HOXA10 or +HOXA11 tumors (Figure 36A). Expression of HOXA9, but not HOXA10 or HOXA11, in MOSEC cells stimulated omental fibroblasts to express IL-6 and VEGF-A (Figures 32A and B) and to promote endothelial cell growth (Figure 36B). These results demonstrated that ability of HOXA9 to stimulate endothelial cell growth is not shared by other Müllerian HOX genes.

Figure 33. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells is associated with increased microvessel density

(A) The average number of microvessels per 10^4 tumor cells was calculated in tumors derived from +HOXA9 control (Nontargeting) and HOXA9-knockdown (shA9-B) SKOV3ip lines by scoring five random fields of CD34-stained tissue sections of each mice (n=5 per group). **P*<0.005. (B) Relative mRNA levels of *IL6* and *VEGFA* in cultured SKOV3ip cells and those of *IL6, VEGFA* (in human EOC cells) and *II6* and *Vegfa* (in mouse host cells) in omental tumors of mice that were inoculated with SKOV3ip lines (n=5 mice per group). **P*=0.03; [†]*P*=0.007. *P* values>0.05 were considered not significant.



Figure 34. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate endothelial cell growth

(A) Growth rates of mouse endothelial cells incubated in nonconditioned medium and in SKOV3ip-conditioned media. **P < 0.005. (B) Normal omental fibroblasts were left unprimed or primed with SKOV3ip-conditioned media (shown in pink) for 5 days. Fresh nonconditioned medium was added to washed fibroblasts. Two days thereafter, medium conditioned by fibroblasts (shown in light blue) was collected. Growth rates of endothelial cells incubated in fibroblast-conditioned medium were measured. *P < 0.005.



Figure 35. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes endothelial cell growth by inducing normal omental fibroblasts to express IL-6 and VEGF-A

Growth rates of mouse endothelial cells cultured in medium conditioned by omental fibroblasts that were primed by +HOXA9 control (Nontargeting) and HOXA9-knockdown (shA9-B) SKOV3ip cells. Where indicated, recombinant IL-6 and VEGF was added to medium conditioned by fibroblasts that were primed by shA9-B SKOV3ip cells to achieve final concentrations of these growth factors at the same levels as detected in medium conditioned by fibroblasts primed by Nontargeting SKOV3ip cells (5000pg/ml for IL-6, 800pg/ml for VEGF, see Figure 30B).



Source of conditioned medium:



- · · · Fibroblasts primed by shA9-B SKOV3ip cells + VEGF
- · △ · Fibroblasts primed by shA9-B SKOV3ip cells + IL-6
- Fibroblasts primed by shA9-B SKOV3ip cells + VEGF + IL-6
- -Fibroblasts primed by +HOXA9 control (Non-targeting) SKOV3ip cells

Figure 36. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, promotes the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate endothelial cell growth

(A) Average numbers of microvessels were calculated in MOSEC-derived tumors by scoring five random fields of CD34-stained tissue sections of each mice (n=5 mice per group). (B) Growth rates of mouse endothelial cells cultured in medium conditioned by omental fibroblasts that were primed by MOSEC-conditioned medium or left unprimed. Endothelial cell growth was measured by MTT assays.



Source of conditioned medium:

- -X- Unprimed fibroblasts
- - Fibroblasts primed by Parental MOSEC cells
- -O- Fibroblasts primed by Empty vector MOSEC cells
- Fibroblasts primed by +HOXA9 MOSEC cells
- -▲- Fibroblasts primed by +HOXA10 MOSEC cells
- -O-- Fibroblasts primed by +HOXA11 MOSEC cells

6. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces mesenchymal stem cells to acquire CAF features

Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) have been studied as a source of CAFs in many types of tumors including EOC (Figure 8).^{87, 89, 114} Bone marrow is the most well-characterized source of MSCs, but MSCs also reside in most tissues and are abundant in white adipose tissues.^{115, 116} Because EOCs often colonize peritoneal surfaces that overlie connective and adipose tissue, I investigated whether HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces CAF features in normal bone marrow-derived MSCs and adipose-derived MSCs. As observed in omental fibroblasts, *ACTA2, FAP, IL-6, CXCL12 and VEGFA* expression was highly induced in normal bone marrow- and adipose-derived MSCs following incubation in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 control but not by HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells (Figure 37). These results suggest that HOXA9 induces tumor-derived factors that stimulate acquisition of CAF features in MSCs as well as in omental fibroblasts.

Figure 37. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces CAF features in bone marrowand adipose-derived MSCs

Levels of *ACTA2, FAP, IL6, CXCL12, and VEGFA* transcripts were assayed in bone marrow MSCs and adipose MSCs at 5 days after incubation in media conditioned by +HOXA9 control (Nontargeting) and HOXA9-knockdown (shA9-B) SKOV3ip cells. The mRNA level of each gene, assayed by qRT-PCR, is expressed relative to its level in MSCs incubated in nonconditioned medium.



C. CONCLUSION

The studies in this chapter provide significant insight into the nature of the cellular process by which HOXA9 promotes EOC growth. Firstly, I demonstrated that HOXA9 did not stimulate autonomous tumor cell growth *in vitro*. On the other hand, HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induced normal omental fibroblasts to express CAF markers. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells also promoted growth of EOC cells and endothelial cells by inducing normal omental fibroblasts to express IL-6, CXCL12, and VEGF-A. My studies also demonstrated that this capability of HOXA9 is not shared by HOXA10 or HOXA11. Similarly, HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induced normal adipose- and bone marrow-derived MSCs to acquire CAF features. Together, my studies raise the possibility that HOXA9 controls expression of a secreted factor(s) that is released by EOC cells and acts in a paracrine manner on normal tissue-resident fibroblasts and MSCs. The molecular mechanisms of HOXA9 in this cellular process will be discussed in Chapter 5.

CHAPTER 5: EFFECTS OF HOXA9 ON EOC GROWTH ARE MEDIATED

VIA ITS INDUCTION OF TUMOR-DERIVED TGF-β2

This chapter was reproduced with permission of AMERICAN SOCIETY FOR CLINICAL INVESTIGATION in the format Republish in a thesis/dissertation via Copyright Clearance Center from the following journal article: Ko SY, Barengo N, Ladanyi A, Lee JS, Marini F, Lengyel E, and Naora H. HOXA9 promotes ovarian cancer growth by stimulating cancer-associated fibroblasts. J Clin Invest. 2012, 122(10), 3603-17

A. RATIONALE

Whereas normal stromal cells tightly restrict the outgrowth of epithelial cells, it has been demonstrated that CAFs promote the growth of various cancers, including pancreatic, breast and gastric cancers.⁸⁷⁻⁸⁹ However, the molecular mechanisms that mediate the transition of normal fibroblasts into CAFs are not fully understood.

In Chapters 3 and 4, I demonstrated that HOXA9 expression is associated with poor survival in EOC patients and in mouse xenograft models of EOC. The ability of HOXA9 to stimulate EOC growth was found to be primarily due to increased abundance of CAFs in tumors. Specifically, it was found that HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induced CAF features in normal omental fibroblasts and MSCs. The goal of the studies in this chapter is to determine the molecular mechanisms by which HOXA9 induces CAF features in normal fibroblasts and MSCs.

B. RESULTS

1. HOXA9 induces expression of TGF- β 2 in EOC cells

Tumor cells express many growth factors that can stimulate fibroblasts.¹¹⁷⁻¹²⁰ To determine the molecular mechanism by which HOXA9 induces CAF features in normal fibroblasts, I initially evaluated the effect of HOXA9 on expression of fibroblast-stimulatory factors in SKOV3ip cells. HOXA9 did not alter expression of genes encoding several fibroblast-stimulatory factors such as TGF- β 1, which is known to induce transition of normal tissue-resident fibroblasts and MSCs into CAFs (Figures 38 and 39).^{89, 121} However, knockdown of HOXA9 significantly down-regulated levels of *TGF-\beta2* mRNA and secreted, activated TGF- β 2 protein (*P* < 0.005, Figures 39A and B). Conversely, enforced expression of HOXA9, but not HOXA10 or HOXA11, induced TGF- β 2 mRNA and protein levels in MOSEC cells (Figures 40A and B). In addition, levels of *HOXA9* transcripts significantly correlated with *TGFB2* transcript levels in EOC tissue specimens (R = 0.65, *P* = 0.00004), but no significant correlation was observed for *TGFB1* (R = 0.11, *P* = 0.54) (Figure 41). High HOXA9 protein levels were also associated with high TGF- β 2 protein levels in clinical specimens of omental implants of EOC patients (Figures 42A and B). These findings strongly raise the possibility that HOXA9 controls TGF- β 2 expression in EOC cells.

89

Figure 38. HOXA9 do not alter expression of genes encoding several fibroblaststimulatory factors

Relative levels of transcripts encoding the indicated growth factors in +HOXA9 control (Nontargeting) and HOXA9-knockdown (shA9-B) SKOV3ip lines.


Figure 39. Knockdown of HOXA9 suppresses TGF- β 2 expression in EOC cells.

(A) Relative *TGFB1* and *TGFB2* mRNA levels in SKOV3ip lines. *P < 0.001; **P < 0.005. (B) TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 levels in media conditioned by SKOV3ip lines. *P < 0.001.



Figure 40. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, induces TGF- β 2 expression in MOSEC cells

(A) Relative level of *Tgfb1* and *Tgfb2* mRNAs in MOSEC cells. (B) Levels of TGF- β 2 in media conditioned by MOSEC lines.



Figure 41. Levels of *HOXA9* transcripts significantly correlate with *TGFB2* transcript levels in EOC tissue specimens

Relative *HOXA9, TGFB1,* and *TGFB2* mRNA levels in primary ovarian tumors of 33 cases. Correlations were determined by Spearman test.



Figure 42. High HOXA9 protein levels are associated with high TGF- β 2 protein levels in clinical specimens of EOC

(A) Examples of weak and strong staining of HOXA9 and TGF- β 2 in omental tumors of two EOC cases, Bar, 100 μ m. (B) Immunohistochemical staining of HOXA9 and TGF- β 2 in sections of omental tumors of 18 EOC cases was scored as nil/weak(-/+), moderate (++) or strong (+++). Each symbol represents an individual case.



2. TGFB2 is a direct transcriptional target of HOXA9

Because HOXA9 is a transcription factor, I hypothesized that the gene encoding TGF- β 2 is a transcriptional target of HOXA9 in EOC cells. Five putative HOXA9 binding sites were identified in the mouse *Tgfb2* promoter (Figure 43A). Binding of ectopic HOXA9 in MOSEC cells was detected to regions containing two of these sites (S4 and S5) in chromatin immunoprecipitation assays (Figure 43B). Binding of endogenous HOXA9 to the S4 and S5 sites was detected in +HOXA9 control SKOV3ip cells, but no binding was detected in HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells (Figures 43C and D). These results were confirmed by luciferase reporter assay. Luciferase reporter assays using deletion constructs of the *Tgfb2* promoter demonstrated that the S4 site but not the S5 site was essential for HOXA9-induced promoter activity (Figures 44A and B). Activation by HOXA9 through the S4 binding site was confirmed in reporter assays by using a *Tgfb2* promoter construct in which the S4 site was mutated (Figures 44A and B). These results indicate that the gene encoding TGF- β 2 is a direct transcriptional target of HOXA9.

Figure 43. HOXA9 directly binds to *TGFB2* promoter

(A) Representation of the mouse Tgfb2 promoter. Locations of 5 putative HOXA9-binding sites evaluated by chromatin immunoprecipitation (S1 to S5) relative to the transcription start site (TSS) are indicated. (B) Chromatin immunoprecipitation analysis of interactions of FLAG-tagged HOXA9 in MOSEC cells with sites S1 to S5. Immunoprecipitated DNA was assayed by qPCR and is expressed as a percentage of total chromatin input. (C) Chromatin immunoprecipitation analysis of interactions of endogenous HOXA9 in SKOV3ip cells with conserved sites S4 and S5 in the human TGFB2 promoter. The input corresponds to 1% of chromatin solution before immunoprecipitation. Immunoprecipitation using cells expressing FLAG-tag alone or cells expressing HOXA9 shRNA (shA9-B) as well as immunoprecipitation with IgG and amplification of Gapdh and GAPDH as irrelevant genes are included as negative controls in **B** and **C**. (D) qPCR analysis of immunoprecipitated DNA from assays in **C**, expressed as a percentage of total chromatin input.



Figure 44. HOXA9 increases promoter activity of Tgfb2

(A) Representation of the mouse *Tgfb2* promoter. Locations of 5 putative HOXA9-binding sites evaluated by chromatin immunoprecipitation (S1 to S5) are indicated. Also indicated are the regions evaluated in luciferase reporter assays (pA, pB, pC, pC-mtS4) relative to the transcription start site (TSS). Wild-type sequences within the S4 site (in pA and pC) and mutant sequences (in pC-mtS4) are shown. (B) Activity of *Tgfb2* promoter regions shown in **A** was assayed in +HOXA9 control (black bar) and HOXA9-knockdown (white bar) SKOV3ip cells.



3. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells also increases stromal TGF- β expression

TGF-β1 not only induces transition of normal fibroblasts and MSCs into CAFs, but is also highly expressed by CAFs.¹²¹ I therefore investigated whether HOXA9 expression in EOC cells stimulates TGF-β1 expression in omental fibroblasts. Omental fibroblasts that were primed in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 control SKOV3ip cells but not by HOXA9knockdown SKOV3ip cells had significantly elevated expression of TGF-β1 and also of TGF-β2 (P < 0.005, Figures 45A and B). Similarly, TGF-β1 and TGF-β2 were more highly induced in fibroblasts when primed in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 MOSEC cells than by vector-control, +HOXA10 or +HOXA11 MOSEC cells (Figures 46A and B). TGF-β1 and TGF-β2 were also induced in adipose MSCs by +HOXA9 tumor-conditioned medium, whereas TGF-β1 but not TGF-β2 was induced in bone marrow MSCs (Figure 47). Consistent with the ability of HOXA9 to induce TGF-β2 expression in EOC cells *in vitro*, lower levels of human tumor-derived TGF-β2 were detected in omental implants of mice with HOXA9-knockdown tumors as compared to control tumors (Figure 48). Levels of mouse host-derived TGF-β2 and TGF-β1 were also significantly lower in omental implants of mice with HOXA9-knockdown tumors than of mice with control tumors (Figure 48).

TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 expression was induced in fibroblasts following stimulation with recombinant TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 at concentrations released by +HOXA9 tumor cells and by fibroblasts primed by +HOXA9 tumor cells (Figure 49A). TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 expression in fibroblasts was inhibited when +HOXA9 tumor-conditioned medium was depleted of TGF- β 2 (Figure 49B). These findings suggest that HOXA9 expression in EOC induces autostimulatory production of TGF- β ligands in the stroma.

Figure 45. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces expression of TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 in omental fibroblasts

(A) *TGFB1* and *TGFB2* mRNA levels were assayed in omental fibroblasts at 5 days after priming in media conditioned by +HOXA9 control and HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells. The mRNA level of each gene is expressed relative to its level in unprimed fibroblasts. (B) Level of TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 released by unprimed and primed omental fibroblasts. **P* < 0.005; **P* < 0.001



Figure 46. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, induces expression of TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 in omental fibroblasts

(A) *TGFB1* and *TGFB2* mRNA levels in omental fibroblasts that were primed by MOSEC conditioned medium or left unprimed for 5 days. The mRNA level of each gene is expressed relative to its level in unprimed fibroblasts. (B) Level of TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 released by unprimed and primed omental fibroblasts.



Figure 47. HOX9 expression in EOC cells induces expression of TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 in MSCs

TGFB1 and *TGFB2* mRNA levels were assayed in bone marrow MSCs and adipose MSCs at 5 days after priming in media conditioned by +HOXA9 control and HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells. The mRNA level of each gene is expressed relative to its level in unprimed MSCs.



Figure 48. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces stromal TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 expression *in vivo*

Relative levels of *TGFB1* and *TGFB2* mRNAs (in human EOC cells) and *Tgfb1* and *Tgfb2* mRNAs (in mouse host cells) in omental tumors of mice that were inoculated with +HOXA9 control (Nontargeting) and HOXA9-knockdown (shA9-B) SKOV3ip lines (n=5 mice per group). Specificity of human- and mouse-specific qRT-PCR primers is shown in Figure 24B. *P = 0.025; $^{\dagger}P = 0.018$.



Figure 49. Tumor-derived TGF- β 2 induces autostimulatory production of TGF- β ligands in omental fibroblasts

(**A** and **B**) Relative levels of *TGFB1* and *TGFB2* mRNAs in omental fibroblasts at 5 days after incubation with (**A**) recombinant TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 at the indicated concentrations and (**B**) media conditioned by +HOXA9 control SKOV3ip cells, where SKOV3ip-conditioned medium was left untreated, treated with IgG, or depleted by immunoprecipitation with antibody to TGF- β 2.



4. Effects of HOXA9 on fibroblasts are mediated by its induction of TGF- β 2 expression in EOC cells

4.1. TGF-β2 recapitulates the stimulatory effects of HOXA9 on fibroblasts *in vitro*

In subsequent experiments, I investigated whether TGF- β 2 recapitulates the stimulatory effects of HOXA9 on normal omental fibroblasts and whether the effects of HOXA9 could be reversed by inhibiting tumor-derived TGF- β 2. TGF- β 2 did not alter proliferation of fibroblasts (Figure 50). On the other hand, expression of *ACTA2, FAP, IL-6, CXCL12 and VEGFA* was induced in omental fibroblasts following stimulation with recombinant TGF- β 2 at concentrations detected in medium conditioned by +HOXA9 tumor cells (Figure 51A). Conversely, depletion of TGF- β 2 from +HOXA9 tumor conditioned medium inhibited induction of CAF markers and growth factors in fibroblasts (Figure 51B).

To determine whether the ability of HOXA9 to activate fibroblasts and thereby promote proliferation of tumor and endothelial cells is mediated by its induction of tumorderived TGF- β 2, I evaluated the effects of specifically inhibiting TGF- β 2 in +HOXA9 tumor cells. Stable expression of *TGF-\beta2* shRNA in SKOV3ip cells (shTGF- β 2) decreased the TGF- β 2 level to the same low level as seen in HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells (Figure 52A). In addition, *TGF-\beta2* cDNA was stably expressed in HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells (shA9-B + TGF- β 2) to test whether reconstituting TGF- β 2 in tumor cells restores the effects of HOXA9 (Figure 52A). Neither knockdown nor overexpression of TGF- β 2 affected growth rates of SKOV3ip cells cultured in nonconditioned medium (Figure 52B). However, proliferation of tumor cells and of endothelial cells was less effectively stimulated by fibroblast-derived factors when fibroblasts were primed in medium conditioned by TGF- β 2-

knockdown SKOV3ip cells than by control SKOV3ip cells (P < 0.001, Figures 52C and D). This reduced stimulation was identical to that observed when fibroblasts were primed in medium conditioned by HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells (Figures 52C and D). Conversely, reconstitution of TGF-β2 in HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells increased the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate growth of tumor and endothelial cells (Figures 52C and D). These findings indicate that HOXA9 expression in tumor cells promotes the ability of fibroblasts to stimulate growth of tumor and endothelial cells by inducing tumor-derived TGF-β2 that acts in a paracrine manner on fibroblasts.

Figure 50. TGF- β 2 does not alter proliferation of fibroblasts

Growth rates of normal omental fibroblasts treated with recombinant TGF- β 2 at the indicated concentrations were determined by MTT assay.



Figure 51. Tumor-derived TGF- β 2 induces molecular features of CAFs in normal omental fibroblasts

(**A** and **B**) Relative *ACTA2, FAP, IL6, CXCL12, and VEGFA* mRNA levels in omental fibroblasts at 5 days after incubation with (**A**) recombinant TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 at the indicated concentrations and (**B**) media conditioned by +HOXA9 control SKOV3ip cells, where SKOV3ip-conditioned medium was left untreated, treated with IgG, or depleted by immunoprecipitation with antibody to TGF- β 2.



Figure 52. Tumor-derived TGF- β 2 induces functional features of CAFs in normal omental fibroblasts

(A) TGF- β 2 levels released by control (Nontargeting), TGF- β 2–knockdown (shTGF- β 2), and HOXA9-knockdown (shA9-B) SKOV3ip lines and a HOXA9-knockdown line stably expressing TGF- β 2 (shA9-B + TGF- β 2). **P* < 0.001. (B) Growth rates of control (Nontargeting), TGF- β 2–knockdown (shTGF- β 2), and HOXA9-knockdown (shA9-B) SKOV3ip lines and a HOXA9-knockdown line stably expressing TGF- β 2 (shA9-B + TGF- β 2), where cell lines were cultured in nonconditioned medium. (C and D) Growth rates of (C) control SKOV3ip cells and (D) endothelial cells incubated in medium conditioned by omental fibroblasts that were primed by SKOV3ip-conditioned medium or left unprimed.



4.2. Stimulation of EOC growth by HOXA9 *in vivo* is mediated by its induction of tumor-derived TGF- β 2

To validate my *in vitro* findings, I firstly evaluated whether reconstituting TGF- β 2 in HOXA9-knockdown EOC cells restores the tumor growth-promoting phenotype of HOXA9 in intraperitoneal mouse xenograft models. As compared to mice inoculated with HOXA9knockdown SKOV3ip cells, mice that were inoculated with HOXA9-knockdown SKOV3ip cells stably expressing TGF- β 2 developed substantially larger tumors (Figure 53A). Reconstitution of TGF-β2 in HOXA9-knockdown tumor cells markedly increased mitotic activity, abundance of α SMA+ cells and microvessel density in tumors to the levels seen in +HOXA9 control tumors (Figure 53B). As compared to mice with HOXA9-knockdown tumors, mice with HOXA9-knockdown tumors that stably expressed TGF- β 2 had significantly shorter survival times (P = 0.003, Figure 53C). The poor survival rate of these mice was almost identical to that of the +HOXA9 control group (Figure 53C). Conversely, tumor growth was reduced in mice that were inoculated with TGF-β2-knockdown SKOV3ip cells as compared to mice with control tumors (Figure 53A). Mitotic activity, α SMA+ cells and microvessel density were markedly reduced in TGF- β 2-knockdown tumors, as were similarly observed in HOXA9-knockdown tumors (Figure 53B). As compared to mice with control tumors, mice with TGF-B2-knockdown tumors had significantly longer survival times (P = 0.003, Figure 53C). The higher survival rate of mice with TGF- β 2-knockdown tumors and the reduced size of omental tumors in these mice were very similar to observations in the HOXA9-knockdown group (Figures 53A and C).

To confirm these findings, I evaluated the effect of inhibiting TGF- β 2 in +HOXA9 MOSEC cells *in vivo* (Figure 54A). As compared to mice inoculated with +HOXA9 MOSEC

cells, mice that were inoculated with +HOXA9 MOSEC cells in which TGF- β 2 was inhibited developed smaller intraperitoneal tumors (Figures 54B and C). Knockdown of TGF- β 2 in +HOXA9 MOSEC cells substantially reduced mitotic activity, abundance of α SMA+ cells and microvessel density in tumors, almost to the levels seen in vector-control MOSEC tumors (Figure 54D). Together, these results demonstrated that HOXA9 promotes tumor growth by inducing tumor-derived TGF- β 2.

In subsequent studies, I evaluated the clinical significance of TGF- $\beta 2$ expression in datasets of EOC patients. When EOC patients were stratified according to expression of TGF- $\beta 2$ in tumors, high TGF- $\beta 2$ expression was significantly associated with poor overall survival (P = 0.005, Figure 55). This association of high TGF- $\beta 2$ expression with poor survival in the AOCS dataset was consistent with the association of high HOXA9 levels with poor survival in the same patient cohort (Figure 10), and with observations in mouse xenograft models.

Figure 53. Reconstitution of tumor-derived TGF- β 2 restores the effects of HOXA9knockdown on growth of SKOV3ip xenografts

(**A** and **B**) Female nude mice were inoculated intraperitoneally with SKOV3ip lines and sacrificed at 4 weeks thereafter. (**A**) Implants viewed under a fluorescence stereoscope. The arrow indicates the omental implant in the control group. Original magnification, x0.8. (**B**) The average number of Ki-67+ tumor cells, α SMA+ cells, and microvessels in tumors was calculated by scoring 5 random fields of stained tumor tissue sections of each mouse (n = 5 mice per group). **P* < 0.005; [†]*P* < 0.01. (**C**) Survival rates of mice inoculated intraperitoneally with SKOV3ip lines (n = 10 per group). Significance values for each group as compared with the Nontargeting control group are indicated.





Figure 54. Inhibition of tumor-derived TGF- β 2 blocks stimulatory effects of HOXA9 on growth of MOSEC xenografts

(A) TGF- β 2 levels released by vector-control and +HOXA9 MOSEC cells, and by +HOXA9 MOSEC cells stably expressing *Tgfb2* shRNA (+HOXA9+shTGF- β 2). (**B** and **C**) Female nude mice were inoculated intraperitoneally with MOSEC lines and sacrificed at 2 months thereafter. (**B**) Omental implants are indicated. (**C**) Hematoxylin-eosin-stained tissue sections showing mesenteric implants. Bar, 200µm (**D**) Survival rates of mice inoculated intraperitoneally with MOSEC lines, where the +HOXA9+shTGF- β 2 group was compared to vector-control and +HOXA9 groups (n=10 mice per group). (**E**) The average number of Ki-67+ tumor cells, α SMA+ cells, and microvessels in omental implants was calculated by scoring five random fields of stained tumor tissue sections of each mouse (n = 5 mice per group).



]n.s.

*P < 0.005

Figure 55. High *TGFB2* expression is associated with poor overall survival of EOC patients

Kaplan-Meier plot analysis of overall survival times of patients in the AOCS dataset stratified by transcript level of *TGFB2*. *TGFB2* transcript levels were defined as High (\geq upper quartile) and Low (\leq lower quartile) (n = 72 cases per group).



C. CONCLUSION

In this chapter, I determined the molecular mechanisms by which HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces normal tissue-resident fibroblasts and MCSs to acquire features of CAFs. Firstly, the gene encoding TGF- β 2 was identified as a direct transcriptional target of HOXA9 in EOC cells. Tumor-derived TGF- β 2 was demonstrated to induce expression of CAF markers and growth factors in normal omental fibroblasts. My studies demonstrated that inhibiting TGF- β 2 in +HOXA9 EOC cells substantially blocked the stimulatory effects of HOXA9 on CAFs and tumor growth. Conversely, reconstituting TGF- β 2 in HOXA9-knockdown EOC cells restored the CAF-activating, tumor growth-promoting phenotype of HOXA9. Together, my results indicate that HOXA9 promotes EOC growth by inducing tumor-derived TGF- β 2 that acts in a paracrine manner to stimulate the ability of fibroblasts to support tumor growth.

CHAPTER 6: DISCUSSION

A.TGF- β 2 IS A KEY EFFECTOR OF HOXA9 ON THE GROWTH OF EOC

My studies in Chapter 3 demonstrated that high HOXA9 expression is associated with poor overall survival of EOC patients and that HOXA9 promotes EOC growth in mouse xenograft models. My subsequent studies in Chapter 4 demonstrated that HOXA9 expression in EOC cells promotes tumor growth through a mechanism dependent on host stromal cells and not via a tumor cell-autonomous mechanism. Specifically, my studies showed that HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces normal omental fibroblasts and MSCs to acquire CAF features that promote growth of tumor cells and endothelial cells. Furthermore, my studies in Chapter 5 demonstrated that the tumor growth-promoting ability of HOXA9 is mediated primarily through its activation of TGF- β 2 expression in EOC cells. Several of fibroblast-stimulatory factors, such as PDGF- α and FGF-2, promote fibroblast proliferation but do not induce CAF features.¹²² The negligible effect of HOXA9 on expression of these mitogenic factors is consistent with its lack of effect on fibroblast proliferation (Figures 26 and 38). On the other hand, TGF- β 2 induced CAF features in normal fibroblasts and MSCs but did not stimulate proliferation of these cells (Figures 50 and 51). Although HOXA9 might control other CAF-activating factors, the significance of HOXA9-induced TGF- β 2 is supported by the ability of TGF- β 2 antibody to substantially block the stimulatory effect of HOXA9 (Figure 51B). The ability of TGF- β 2 to induce CAF features in normal omental fibroblasts could explain why normal cells expressing CAF markers have been detected in omental tissues of EOC patients without overt omental metastasis.¹²³ Because TGF- β 2 is a soluble factor, the observed propensity of +HOXA9

tumors for omental involvement might stem from fertilization of the omental "soil" by tumorderived TGF-β2.

1. TGF- β 2 is a direct transcriptional target of HOXA9

Transforming growth factor- β s (TGF- β s) are multifunctional proteins that control cell proliferation, differentiation and other functions in most cell types.¹²⁴ Three isoforms of TGF- β (TGF- β 1, TGF- β 2, TGF- β 3) have been reported in mammals. Elevated levels of TGF- β 1 and TGF-B2 proteins have been reported in EOC patients, but TGF-B3 protein was not detected.¹²⁵ TGF-B isoforms share their receptors and activate the same SMAD signaling pathwavs.¹²⁶ These isoforms therefore share many biological functions.¹²⁷ In this study, TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 were also found to have a similar ability to induce CAF features in normal omental fibroblasts (Figure 51A). Whereas TGF- β 1 is known to induce CAF features in tissue-resident fibroblasts and bone marrow MSCs,^{89, 121} this is the first study that demonstrates the significance of TGF- β 2 in promoting CAFs. The most pronounced differences in the TGF-Bs are their spatially and temporally distinct expression patterns at the mRNA and protein levels. My studies in Chapter 5 demonstrated that HOXA9 promotes expression of TGF- β 2, but not expression of TGF- β 1 (Figures 39 and 40A). The different isoforms of TGF- β are encoded by different genes located on different chromosomes and their promoter organization is remarkably different.^{128, 129} For example, the TGFB1 gene lacks a classical TATA box, whereas TGFB2 contains TATA boxes. The TGFB1 promoter contains AP-1, SP-1, NF-1 binding sites, whereas these sites are absent from the TGFB2 promoter.¹²⁹ My finding that HOXA9 controls transcription of TGFB2 and not TGFB1 is consistent with reports that these genes are differentially regulated in developing tissues, regenerating tissues and in pathologic responses.¹³⁰⁻¹³²

2. TGF-β2 does not act in an autocrine manner in EOC cells

It is well-established that TGF- β s inhibit proliferation of normal epithelial cells by stimulating CDK inhibitor expression which leads to G₁ arrest.^{133, 134} However, HOXA9 did not inhibit growth of EOC cells (Figures 19A and 20A). Furthermore, overexpression of TGF-β2 did not inhibit EOC cell growth (Figure 52B). It is also well-established that TGFβs induce EMT in various cell types.^{135, 136} Because HOXA9 induces TGF-β2 expression in EOC cells, it might be expected that +HOXA9 EOC cells undergo EMT. However, HOXA9 did not alter expression of EMT-promoting transcription factors in EOC cells, even those known to be direct targets of TGF- $\beta 2^{137}$ (Figure 24). Together, these findings indicate that tumor-derived TGF-β2 does not act in an autocrine manner in EOC cells. This can be explained in several ways. Mutations in genes that encode core components of the TGF- β signaling pathway such as the TGF- β receptors and Smad proteins have been identified in many cancers including EOCs.¹³⁸⁻¹⁴⁰ In addition, expression of betaglycan, the co-receptor for TGF-β2, is decreased or lost in 73% of high grade EOCs.¹⁴¹ Some proteins that are aberrantly expressed in cancers can also block TGF- β signaling. For example, the transcription factor encoded by the homeobox gene DLX4 has been found to be highly expressed in EOCs and to block both TGF- β -induced growth inhibition and EMT by directly binding to Smad proteins.¹⁴²

3. Tumor-derived TGF- β 2 induces autostimulatory production of TGF- β s in the stroma

My studies demonstrated that HOXA9 not only directly induces expression of TGF- β 2 in EOC cells, but also leads to increased expression of TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 in omental

fibroblasts and MSCs (Figures 45, 46, and 47). TGF- β auto-induction has been recognized in wound healing.¹⁴³ Kojima *et al.* have reported the existence of a TGF- β autocrine signaling loop in the stroma of breast cancer xenograft models.¹⁴⁴ However, this earlier study did not explain how the TGF- β autocrine signaling loop is initiated in the stroma. My studies in Chapter 5 support the existence of a self-sustaining TGF- β autocrine signaling loop in CAFs. Moreover, my findings indicate that tumor-derived TGF- β 2 induces normal fibroblasts to acquire CAF features and initiates TGF- β autocrine signaling loop in CAFs (Figure 49). The CAF-stimulatory effects of HOXA9 in EOCs could therefore be amplified by surrounding stroma cells through their auto-induction of TGF- β ligands.

B. HOXA9 EXPRESSION IN EOC CELLS 'EDUCATES' THE STROMA TO BECOME PERMISSIVE FOR TUMOR GROWTH

1. HOXA9 expression in EOC induces CAF features in multiple types of CAF precursor cells

The high abundance of CAFs is associated with poor prognosis in many types of cancers, including EOCs.¹⁴⁵ Recent studies support several potential cellular origins of CAFs (Figure 8). In my study, four different cell types were evaluated as potential CAF precursors: epithelial tumor cells, normal omental fibroblasts, bone marrow-derived MSCs, and adipose-derived MSCs. Because TGF-β signaling induces EMT in many cell types,¹⁴⁶ CAFs in +HOXA9 tumors might derive from epithelial tumor cells. However, HOXA9 did not alter the expression of EMT-promoting transcription factors in EOC cells (Figure 24). Moreover, my study did not identify CAFs that originated from epithelial tumor cells in mouse xenografts (Figure 25). The possibility cannot be entirely excluded that a small proportion of CAFs might derive from EOC cells. However, my findings strongly indicate

that the majority of CAFs in EOC derive from host cells. Furthermore, my studies in Chapter 4 demonstrated that HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces CAF features in all three types of host-derived cells (i.e. tissue-resident fibroblasts and MSCs, and more distal, bone marrow-derived MSCs).

MSCs reside in most adult tissues, but are particularly abundant in white adipose tissues.^{115, 116} Omental, mesenteric and gonadal adipose tissues are major repositories of visceral white adipose tissues and are the most commonly involved sites in EOC.¹⁴⁷⁻¹⁴⁹ My studies in Chapter 4 showed that adipose MSCs can be more effectively induced by +HOXA9 EOC cells than by –HOXA9 EOC cells to acquire CAF features. This finding could explain the greater propensity of +HOXA9 tumors to develop large implants on the omentum, mesentery and broad ligament. Whereas the number of bone marrow MSCs declines with age,¹⁴⁹ visceral white adipose tissue increases with age. Because EOC commonly occurs in post-menopausal women, adipose MSCs might contribute significantly to the EOC stroma.

2. HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induces functional features of CAFs in normal omental fibroblasts

My studies in Chapters 4 and 5 support a model in which HOXA9-induced, tumorderived TGF-β2 stimulates normal fibroblasts and MSCs to express CXCL12 and IL-6, which in turn acted in a paracrine manner to stimulate tumor cell proliferation (Figures 30 and 32). Stromal-derived CXCL12 and IL-6 are known to promote tumor cell growth and their expression correlates with poor outcomes.^{88, 150, 151} Moreover, CXCL12 has been reported to stimulate migration of MSCs toward tumor cells.⁸⁹ Increased levels of stromal

CXCL12 might also contribute to CAF abundance in +HOXA9 tumors by stimulating MSC recruitment.

My studies in Chapters 4 and 5 also support a model in which HOXA9, via its induction of tumor-derived TGF-β2, promotes EOC growth by stimulating tumor angiogenesis. Inhibiting TGF-β2 in +HOXA9 EOC cells substantially blocked the stimulatory effect of HOXA9 on tumor microvessel density (Figure 53B). Conversely, reconstituting TGF-β2 in HOXA9-knockdown EOC cells increased tumor microvessel density (Figure 53B). Furthermore, HOXA9 expression in EOC cells induced normal fibroblasts and MSCs to express VEGF-A and IL-6, which in turn acted in a paracrine manner to stimulate endothelial cell growth (Figures 34B and 36B). Because CXCL12 stimulates recruitment of endothelial progenitor cells to tumors,⁸⁸ elevated stromal CXCL12 levels might also contribute to increased angiogenesis in +HOXA9 tumors.

C. THE ROLE OF HOXA9 IN TUMOR PROGRESSION

1. HOXA9, but not HOXA10 and HOXA11, promotes EOC growth

Many homeobox genes have been reported to be aberrantly expressed in a wide variety of tumors, but their mechanisms in tumorigenesis are poorly understood. While some homeobox genes have been reported to promote angiogenesis in tumors,^{152, 153} most of the homeobox genes studied to date have been found to alter tumor cell proliferation or survival *in vitro*.^{47, 154, 155} This implies that homeobox genes primarily modulate tumor growth via tumor cell-autonomous mechanisms. In contrast, my study demonstrates that a homeobox gene that is expressed in tumor cells promotes tumor growth via paracrine effects on stromal cells. The mechanisms that underlie aberrant expression of *HOXA9* in

EOCs are as yet unclear. *HOXA9* expression varies widely among EOC patients in the AOCS and TCGA cohorts. *HOXA9* promoter methylation has been reported in EOCs.^{156, 157} However, *HOXA9* promoter methylation has been detected at a significantly lower frequency in late-stage EOC than in early-stage EOC.¹⁵⁷ This is consistent with our findings that HOXA9 promotes progression of EOC.

Aberrant expression of *HOXA10* and *HOXA11* has also been detected in subsets of EOCs.⁶⁵ Some *HOX* genes have similar functions.¹⁵⁸ The *HOXA9, HOXA10* and *HOXA11* genes share extensive tracts of homology and are thought to have evolved by gene duplication from the same ancestral gene.¹⁵⁸ However, my study demonstrated that the ability of HOXA9 expression in EOC cells to induce normal fibroblasts and MSCs to acquire CAF features is not shared by HOXA10 and HOXA11 (Figures 29 and 32). Interestingly, HOXA10 has both tumor-promoting and tumor-suppressing properties. On one hand, HOXA10 induces the expression of β 3-integrin in immortalized ovarian surface epithelial cells and increases their growth by promoting direct contact with fibroblasts.¹⁵⁹ On the other hand, HOXA10 and β 3-integrin also inhibit invasiveness in endometrial cancer cells.¹⁶⁰ Consistent with these prior reports, this study showed a modest increase in mitotic activity in +HOXA10 MOSEC xenografts as compared to vector-controls (Figure 20B). However, the expression of *HOXA10* is not associated with poor survival in EOC patients and mouse xenograft model of EOCs (Figures 11 and 14).

2. The role of HOXA9 in other tumors

HOXA9 has been identified as the most highly correlated gene for poor prognosis in acute myeloid leukemia (AML).¹⁶¹ HOXA9 expression is normally down-regulated in mature

myeloid cells. However, overexpression of HOXA9 in primary bone marrow cells enhances hematopoietic stem cell regeneration, blocks differentiation, expands the myeloid progenitor cell pool, and collaborates with the Meis1a co-factor to induce AML.^{162, 163} The exact mechanisms of HOXA9 in leukemogenesis are not fully understood, and only a few HOXA9 target genes have been identified.¹⁶⁴ Interestingly, TGF-β2, like HOXA9, is also preferentially expressed in primitive hematopoietic cells and stimulates the repopulating capacity of hematopoietic stem cells.¹⁶⁵ Therefore, it might be possible that HOXA9 controls expansion of hematopoietic progenitor cells via its induction of TGF-β2.

Although *HOXA9* is a well-characterized oncogene in AML, the role of *HOXA9* in solid tumors is virtually unknown. *HOXA9* is constitutively activated in AML by chromosomal translocation t(7;11)(p15;p15), where the nucleoporin gene *NUP98* is fused to *HOXA9*.^{51, 166} However, this chromosomal translocation has not been detected in solid tumors. On the other hand, *HOXA9* has been reported to be down-regulated in breast and lung cancer cells.^{167, 168} HOXA9 has been reported to have tumor-suppressing properties in breast cancer by inducing *BRCA1* expression.¹⁶⁷ It is well-established that *HOX* genes exhibit context-dependent functions in normal development.¹⁵⁸ Therefore, HOXA9 might have tumor-promoting or tumor-suppressive properties depending on the specific type of tumor.

D. CONCLUSION

It is increasingly recognized that crosstalk between tumor cells and surrounding stromal cells is dynamic and essential for tumor growth. Over the past 30 years, numerous genes have been identified as important drivers of autonomous tumor cell growth. However, molecular aberrations in tumor cells that promote interactions between tumor cells and

stromal cells are poorly understood. My study supports a model in which HOXA9 expression in EOC cells "educates" the stroma to become permissive for tumor growth by inducing MSCs and resident fibroblasts to acquire molecular and functional features of CAFs that promote tumor growth and angiogenesis (Figure 56). Whereas targeting HOXA9 is therapeutically challenging, inhibiting its downstream effector TGF- β 2 may be a promising therapeutic strategy. Anti-TGF- β 2 therapies have been developed to circumvent immunosuppression in cancer patients.^{169, 170} In addition, a number of small molecule TGF- β receptor inhibitors have been evaluated in preclinical models and in clinical trials.¹⁷¹⁻¹⁷³ My studies raise the intriguing possibility that anti-TGF- β 2 therapies or small molecule TGF- β receptor inhibitors could be used to inhibit CAFs in EOC. This is particularly significant for improving outcomes of patients with advanced-stage EOC which is rarely cured by conventional chemotherapies.

Figure 56. Bidirectional signaling between EOC cells and CAFs

Control of growth factor expression and interactions between EOC cells, CAFs and endothelial cells by HOXA9-induced, tumor-derived TGF- β 2.


BIBLIOGRAPHY

1. Jemal A, Bray F, Center MM, Ferlay J, Ward E, Forman D: Global cancer statistics, CA Cancer J Clin 2011, 61:69-90

2. Hayat MJ, Howlader N, Reichman ME, Edwards BK: Cancer statistics, trends, and multiple primary cancer analyses from the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) Program, Oncologist 2007, 12:20-37

3. Kindelberger DW, Lee Y, Miron A, Hirsch MS, Feltmate C, Medeiros F, Callahan MJ, Garner EO, Gordon RW, Birch C, Berkowitz RS, Muto MG, Crum CP: Intraepithelial carcinoma of the fimbria and pelvic serous carcinoma: Evidence for a causal relationship, Am J Surg Pathol 2007, 31:161-169

4. Medeiros F, Muto MG, Lee Y, Elvin JA, Callahan MJ, Feltmate C, Garber JE, Cramer DW, Crum CP: The tubal fimbria is a preferred site for early adenocarcinoma in women with familial ovarian cancer syndrome, Am J Surg Pathol 2006, 30:230-236

5. Current FIGO staging for cancer of the vagina, fallopian tube, ovary, and gestational trophoblastic neoplasia, Int J Gynaecol Obstet 2009, 105:3-4

6. Paulsen T, Marth C, Kaern J, Nustad K, Kristensen GB, Trope C: Effects of paclitaxel on CA-125 serum levels in ovarian cancer patients, Gynecologic oncology 2000, 76:326-330

7. Cannistra SA: Cancer of the ovary, N Engl J Med 2004, 351:2519-2529

8. Bast RC, Jr., Klug TL, St John E, Jenison E, Niloff JM, Lazarus H, Berkowitz RS, Leavitt T, Griffiths CT, Parker L, Zurawski VR, Jr., Knapp RC: A radioimmunoassay using a monoclonal antibody to monitor the course of epithelial ovarian cancer, N Engl J Med 1983, 309:883-887

9. Naora H, Montell DJ: Ovarian cancer metastasis: integrating insights from disparate model organisms, Nat Rev Cancer 2005, 5:355-366

10. Shield K, Ackland ML, Ahmed N, Rice GE: Multicellular spheroids in ovarian cancer metastases: Biology and pathology, Gynecol Oncol 2009, 113:143-148

11. Naora H: The heterogeneity of epithelial ovarian cancers: reconciling old and new paradigms, Expert Rev Mol Med 2007, 9:1-12

12. Singer G, Oldt R, 3rd, Cohen Y, Wang BG, Sidransky D, Kurman RJ, Shih le M: Mutations in BRAF and KRAS characterize the development of low-grade ovarian serous carcinoma, J Natl Cancer Inst 2003, 95:484-486

13. Sieben NL, Macropoulos P, Roemen GM, Kolkman-Uljee SM, Jan Fleuren G, Houmadi R, Diss T, Warren B, Al Adnani M, De Goeij AP, Krausz T, Flanagan AM: In ovarian neoplasms, BRAF, but not KRAS, mutations are restricted to low-grade serous tumours, J Pathol 2004, 202:336-340

14. Mayr D, Hirschmann A, Lohrs U, Diebold J: KRAS and BRAF mutations in ovarian tumors: a comprehensive study of invasive carcinomas, borderline tumors and extraovarian implants, Gynecol Oncol 2006, 103:883-887

15. Salani R, Kurman RJ, Giuntoli R, 2nd, Gardner G, Bristow R, Wang TL, Shih IM: Assessment of TP53 mutation using purified tissue samples of ovarian serous carcinomas reveals a higher mutation rate than previously reported and does not correlate with drug resistance, Int J Gynecol Cancer 2008, 18:487-491

16. Singer G, Stohr R, Cope L, Dehari R, Hartmann A, Cao DF, Wang TL, Kurman RJ, Shih Ie M: Patterns of p53 mutations separate ovarian serous borderline tumors and lowand high-grade carcinomas and provide support for a new model of ovarian carcinogenesis: a mutational analysis with immunohistochemical correlation, Am J Surg Pathol 2005, 29:218-224

Kobel M, Kalloger SE, Huntsman DG, Santos JL, Swenerton KD, Seidman JD, Gilks
 CB: Differences in tumor type in low-stage versus high-stage ovarian carcinomas, Int J
 Gynecol Pathol 2010, 29:203-211

18. Seidman JD, Horkayne-Szakaly I, Haiba M, Boice CR, Kurman RJ, Ronnett BM: The histologic type and stage distribution of ovarian carcinomas of surface epithelial origin, Int J Gynecol Pathol 2004, 23:41-44

19. Merajver SD, Pham TM, Caduff RF, Chen M, Poy EL, Cooney KA, Weber BL, Collins FS, Johnston C, Frank TS: Somatic mutations in the BRCA1 gene in sporadic ovarian tumours, Nat Genet 1995, 9:439-443

20. Nakayama K, Nakayama N, Kurman RJ, Cope L, Pohl G, Samuels Y, Velculescu VE, Wang TL, Shih le M: Sequence mutations and amplification of PIK3CA and AKT2 genes in purified ovarian serous neoplasms, Cancer Biol Ther 2006, 5:779-785

21. Nakayama K, Nakayama N, Jinawath N, Salani R, Kurman RJ, Shih le M, Wang TL: Amplicon profiles in ovarian serous carcinomas, Int J Cancer 2007, 120:2613-2617

22. Wu R, Hendrix-Lucas N, Kuick R, Zhai Y, Schwartz DR, Akyol A, Hanash S, Misek DE, Katabuchi H, Williams BO, Fearon ER, Cho KR: Mouse model of human ovarian endometrioid adenocarcinoma based on somatic defects in the Wnt/beta-catenin and PI3K/Pten signaling pathways, Cancer Cell 2007, 11:321-333

23. Wu R, Zhai Y, Fearon ER, Cho KR: Diverse mechanisms of beta-catenin deregulation in ovarian endometrioid adenocarcinomas, Cancer Res 2001, 61:8247-8255

24. Sagae S, Kobayashi K, Nishioka Y, Sugimura M, Ishioka S, Nagata M, Terasawa K, Tokino T, Kudo R: Mutational analysis of beta-catenin gene in Japanese ovarian carcinomas: frequent mutations in endometrioid carcinomas, Jpn J Cancer Res 1999, 90:510-515

25. Wright K, Wilson P, Morland S, Campbell I, Walsh M, Hurst T, Ward B, Cummings M, Chenevix-Trench G: beta-catenin mutation and expression analysis in ovarian cancer: exon 3 mutations and nuclear translocation in 16% of endometrioid tumours, Int J Cancer 1999, 82:625-629

26. Obata K, Morland SJ, Watson RH, Hitchcock A, Chenevix-Trench G, Thomas EJ, Campbell IG: Frequent PTEN/MMAC mutations in endometrioid but not serous or mucinous epithelial ovarian tumors, Cancer Res 1998, 58:2095-2097

27. Catasus L, Bussaglia E, Rodrguez I, Gallardo A, Pons C, Irving JA, Prat J: Molecular genetic alterations in endometrioid carcinomas of the ovary: similar frequency of beta-catenin abnormalities but lower rate of microsatellite instability and PTEN alterations than in uterine endometrioid carcinomas, Hum Pathol 2004, 35:1360-1368

28. Campbell IG, Russell SE, Choong DY, Montgomery KG, Ciavarella ML, Hooi CS, Cristiano BE, Pearson RB, Phillips WA: Mutation of the PIK3CA gene in ovarian and breast cancer, Cancer Res 2004, 64:7678-7681

29. Enomoto T, Weghorst CM, Inoue M, Tanizawa O, Rice JM: K-ras activation occurs frequently in mucinous adenocarcinomas and rarely in other common epithelial tumors of the human ovary, Am J Pathol 1991, 139:777-785

30. Ichikawa Y, Nishida M, Suzuki H, Yoshida S, Tsunoda H, Kubo T, Uchida K, Miwa
M: Mutation of K-ras protooncogene is associated with histological subtypes in human mucinous ovarian tumors, Cancer Res 1994, 54:33-35

31. Gemignani ML, Schlaerth AC, Bogomolniy F, Barakat RR, Lin O, Soslow R, Venkatraman E, Boyd J: Role of KRAS and BRAF gene mutations in mucinous ovarian carcinoma, Gynecol Oncol 2003, 90:378-381

32. Gehring WJ, Hiromi Y: Homeotic genes and the homeobox, Annu Rev Genet 1986,20:147-173

33. Stein S, Fritsch R, Lemaire L, Kessel M: Checklist: vertebrate homeobox genes, Mech Dev 1996, 55:91-108

34. Zhong YF, Butts T, Holland PW: HomeoDB: a database of homeobox gene diversity, Evol Dev 2008, 10:516-518

35. Capecchi MR: Hox genes and mammalian development, Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol 1997, 62:273-281

36. Beck F: Homeobox genes in gut development, Gut 2002, 51:450-454

37. Christensen KL, Patrick AN, McCoy EL, Ford HL: The six family of homeobox genes in development and cancer, Adv Cancer Res 2008, 101:93-126

38. Panganiban G, Rubenstein JL: Developmental functions of the Distal-less/Dlx homeobox genes, Development 2002, 129:4371-4386

39. Gorski DH, Walsh K: The role of homeobox genes in vascular remodeling and angiogenesis, Circ Res 2000, 87:865-872

40. Argiropoulos B, Humphries RK: Hox genes in hematopoiesis and leukemogenesis, Oncogene 2007, 26:6766-6776

41. Goodman FR: Congenital abnormalities of body patterning: embryology revisited, Lancet 2003, 362:651-662

42. Lemons D, McGinnis W: Genomic evolution of Hox gene clusters, Science 2006, 313:1918-1922

43. Samuel S, Naora H: Homeobox gene expression in cancer: insights from developmental regulation and deregulation, Eur J Cancer 2005, 41:2428-2437

44. Abate-Shen C: Deregulated homeobox gene expression in cancer: cause or consequence?, Nat Rev Cancer 2002, 2:777-785

45. Dressler GR, Deutsch U, Chowdhury K, Nornes HO, Gruss P: Pax2, a new murine paired-box-containing gene and its expression in the developing excretory system, Development 1990, 109:787-795

46. Daniel L, Lechevallier E, Giorgi R, Sichez H, Zattara-Cannoni H, Figarella-Branger D, Coulange C: Pax-2 expression in adult renal tumors, Hum Pathol 2001, 32:282-287

47. Muratovska A, Zhou C, He S, Goodyer P, Eccles MR: Paired-Box genes are frequently expressed in cancer and often required for cancer cell survival, Oncogene 2003, 22:7989-7997

48. Ostrom L, Tang MJ, Gruss P, Dressler GR: Reduced Pax2 gene dosage increases apoptosis and slows the progression of renal cystic disease, Dev Biol 2000, 219:250-258

49. Bhatia-Gaur R, Donjacour AA, Sciavolino PJ, Kim M, Desai N, Young P, Norton CR, Gridley T, Cardiff RD, Cunha GR, Abate-Shen C, Shen MM: Roles for Nkx3.1 in prostate development and cancer, Genes Dev 1999, 13:966-977

50. He WW, Sciavolino PJ, Wing J, Augustus M, Hudson P, Meissner PS, Curtis RT, Shell BK, Bostwick DG, Tindall DJ, Gelmann EP, Abate-Shen C, Carter KC: A novel human prostate-specific, androgen-regulated homeobox gene (NKX3.1) that maps to 8p21, a region frequently deleted in prostate cancer, Genomics 1997, 43:69-77

51. Nakamura T, Largaespada DA, Lee MP, Johnson LA, Ohyashiki K, Toyama K, Chen SJ, Willman CL, Chen IM, Feinberg AP, Jenkins NA, Copeland NG, Shaughnessy JD, Jr.: Fusion of the nucleoporin gene NUP98 to HOXA9 by the chromosome translocation t(7;11)(p15;p15) in human myeloid leukaemia, Nat Genet 1996, 12:154-158

52. Abdulkadir SA, Magee JA, Peters TJ, Kaleem Z, Naughton CK, Humphrey PA, Milbrandt J: Conditional loss of Nkx3.1 in adult mice induces prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia, Mol Cell Biol 2002, 22:1495-1503

53. Kim MJ, Bhatia-Gaur R, Banach-Petrosky WA, Desai N, Wang Y, Hayward SW, Cunha GR, Cardiff RD, Shen MM, Abate-Shen C: Nkx3.1 mutant mice recapitulate early stages of prostate carcinogenesis, Cancer Res 2002, 62:2999-3004

54. Chawengsaksophak K, James R, Hammond VE, Kontgen F, Beck F: Homeosis and intestinal tumours in Cdx2 mutant mice, Nature 1997, 386:84-87

55. Ee HC, Erler T, Bhathal PS, Young GP, James RJ: Cdx-2 homeodomain protein expression in human and rat colorectal adenoma and carcinoma, Am J Pathol 1995, 147:586-592

56. Mallo GV, Soubeyran P, Lissitzky JC, Andre F, Farnarier C, Marvaldi J, Dagorn JC, Iovanna JL: Expression of the Cdx1 and Cdx2 homeotic genes leads to reduced malignancy in colon cancer-derived cells, J Biol Chem 1998, 273:14030-14036

57. Jung C, Kim RS, Lee SJ, Wang C, Jeng MH: HOXB13 homeodomain protein suppresses the growth of prostate cancer cells by the negative regulation of T-cell factor 4, Cancer Res 2004, 64:3046-3051

58. Jung C, Kim RS, Zhang HJ, Lee SJ, Jeng MH: HOXB13 induces growth suppression of prostate cancer cells as a repressor of hormone-activated androgen receptor signaling, Cancer Res 2004, 64:9185-9192

59. Raman V, Martensen SA, Reisman D, Evron E, Odenwald WF, Jaffee E, Marks J, Sukumar S: Compromised HOXA5 function can limit p53 expression in human breast tumours, Nature 2000, 405:974-978

60. Storti P, Donofrio G, Colla S, Airoldi I, Bolzoni M, Agnelli L, Abeltino M, Todoerti K, Lazzaretti M, Mancini C, Ribatti D, Bonomini S, Franceschi V, Pistoia V, Lisignoli G, Pedrazzini A, Cavicchi O, Neri A, Rizzoli V, Giuliani N: HOXB7 expression by myeloma cells regulates their pro-angiogenic properties in multiple myeloma patients, Leukemia 2011, 25:527-537

61. Naora H, Yang YQ, Montz FJ, Seidman JD, Kurman RJ, Roden RB: A serologically identified tumor antigen encoded by a homeobox gene promotes growth of ovarian epithelial cells, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001, 98:4060-4065

62. Rubin E, Wu X, Zhu T, Cheung JC, Chen H, Lorincz A, Pandita RK, Sharma GG, Ha HC, Gasson J, Hanakahi LA, Pandita TK, Sukumar S: A role for the HOXB7 homeodomain protein in DNA repair, Cancer Res 2007, 67:1527-1535

63. Wu X, Chen H, Parker B, Rubin E, Zhu T, Lee JS, Argani P, Sukumar S: HOXB7, a homeodomain protein, is overexpressed in breast cancer and confers epithelial-mesenchymal transition, Cancer Res 2006, 66:9527-9534

64. Ford HL, Landesman-Bollag E, Dacwag CS, Stukenberg PT, Pardee AB, Seldin DC:
Cell cycle-regulated phosphorylation of the human SIX1 homeodomain protein, J Biol Chem
2000, 275:22245-22254

65. Cheng W, Liu J, Yoshida H, Rosen D, Naora H: Lineage infidelity of epithelial ovarian cancers is controlled by HOX genes that specify regional identity in the reproductive tract, Nat Med 2005, 11:531-537

66. Taylor HS, Vanden Heuvel GB, Igarashi P: A conserved Hox axis in the mouse and human female reproductive system: late establishment and persistent adult expression of the Hoxa cluster genes, Biol Reprod 1997, 57:1338-1345

67. Benson GV, Lim H, Paria BC, Satokata I, Dey SK, Maas RL: Mechanisms of reduced fertility in Hoxa-10 mutant mice: uterine homeosis and loss of maternal Hoxa-10 expression, Development 1996, 122:2687-2696

68. Gendron RL, Paradis H, Hsieh-Li HM, Lee DW, Potter SS, Markoff E: Abnormal uterine stromal and glandular function associated with maternal reproductive defects in Hoxa-11 null mice, Biol Reprod 1997, 56:1097-1105

69. Tong GX, Chiriboga L, Hamele-Bena D, Borczuk AC: Expression of PAX2 in papillary serous carcinoma of the ovary: immunohistochemical evidence of fallopian tube or secondary Mullerian system origin?, Mod Pathol 2007, 20:856-863

70. Nonaka D, Chiriboga L, Soslow RA: Expression of pax8 as a useful marker in distinguishing ovarian carcinomas from mammary carcinomas, Am J Surg Pathol 2008, 32:1566-1571

71. Chivukula M, Dabbs DJ, O'Connor S, Bhargava R: PAX 2: a novel Mullerian marker for serous papillary carcinomas to differentiate from micropapillary breast carcinoma, Int J Gynecol Pathol 2009, 28:570-578

72. Laury AR, Perets R, Piao H, Krane JF, Barletta JA, French C, Chirieac LR, Lis R, Loda M, Hornick JL, Drapkin R, Hirsch MS: A comprehensive analysis of PAX8 expression in human epithelial tumors, Am J Surg Pathol 2011, 35:816-826

73. Fraggetta F, Pelosi G, Cafici A, Scollo P, Nuciforo P, Viale G: CDX2 immunoreactivity in primary and metastatic ovarian mucinous tumours, Virchows Arch 2003, 443:782-786

74. Groisman GM, Meir A, Sabo E: The value of Cdx2 immunostaining in differentiating primary ovarian carcinomas from colonic carcinomas metastatic to the ovaries, Int J Gynecol Pathol 2004, 23:52-57

75. Folkman J: Tumor angiogenesis: therapeutic implications, N Engl J Med 1971, 285:1182-1186

76. Kim KJ, Li B, Winer J, Armanini M, Gillett N, Phillips HS, Ferrara N: Inhibition of vascular endothelial growth factor-induced angiogenesis suppresses tumour growth in vivo, Nature 1993, 362:841-844

77. O'Reilly MS, Boehm T, Shing Y, Fukai N, Vasios G, Lane WS, Flynn E, Birkhead JR, Olsen BR, Folkman J: Endostatin: an endogenous inhibitor of angiogenesis and tumor growth, Cell 1997, 88:277-285

78. Coussens LM, Werb Z: Inflammation and cancer, Nature 2002, 420:860-867

79. de Visser KE, Korets LV, Coussens LM: De novo carcinogenesis promoted by chronic inflammation is B lymphocyte dependent, Cancer Cell 2005, 7:411-423

80. Tarin D, Croft CB: Ultrastructural features of wound healing in mouse skin, J Anat 1969, 105:189-190

81. Sugimoto H, Mundel TM, Kieran MW, Kalluri R: Identification of fibroblast heterogeneity in the tumor microenvironment, Cancer Biol Ther 2006, 5:1640-1646

82. Ostman A, Augsten M: Cancer-associated fibroblasts and tumor growth--bystanders turning into key players, Curr Opin Genet Dev 2009, 19:67-73

83. Ishii G, Sangai T, Oda T, Aoyagi Y, Hasebe T, Kanomata N, Endoh Y, Okumura C, Okuhara Y, Magae J, Emura M, Ochiya T, Ochiai A: Bone-marrow-derived myofibroblasts contribute to the cancer-induced stromal reaction, Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2003, 309:232-240

84. Iwano M, Plieth D, Danoff TM, Xue C, Okada H, Neilson EG: Evidence that fibroblasts derive from epithelium during tissue fibrosis, J Clin Invest 2002, 110:341-350

85. Petersen OW, Nielsen HL, Gudjonsson T, Villadsen R, Rank F, Niebuhr E, Bissell MJ, Ronnov-Jessen L: Epithelial to mesenchymal transition in human breast cancer can provide a nonmalignant stroma, Am J Pathol 2003, 162:391-402

86. Zeisberg EM, Potenta S, Xie L, Zeisberg M, Kalluri R: Discovery of endothelial to mesenchymal transition as a source for carcinoma-associated fibroblasts, Cancer Res 2007, 67:10123-10128

87. Direkze NC, Hodivala-Dilke K, Jeffery R, Hunt T, Poulsom R, Oukrif D, Alison MR, Wright NA: Bone marrow contribution to tumor-associated myofibroblasts and fibroblasts, Cancer Res 2004, 64:8492-8495

88. Orimo A, Gupta PB, Sgroi DC, Arenzana-Seisdedos F, Delaunay T, Naeem R, Carey VJ, Richardson AL, Weinberg RA: Stromal fibroblasts present in invasive human breast carcinomas promote tumor growth and angiogenesis through elevated SDF-1/CXCL12 secretion, Cell 2005, 121:335-348

89. Quante M, Tu SP, Tomita H, Gonda T, Wang SS, Takashi S, Baik GH, Shibata W, Diprete B, Betz KS, Friedman R, Varro A, Tycko B, Wang TC: Bone marrow-derived

myofibroblasts contribute to the mesenchymal stem cell niche and promote tumor growth, Cancer Cell 2011, 19:257-272

90. Santos AM, Jung J, Aziz N, Kissil JL, Pure E: Targeting fibroblast activation protein inhibits tumor stromagenesis and growth in mice, J Clin Invest 2009, 119:3613-3625

91. Kalluri R, Zeisberg M: Fibroblasts in cancer, Nat Rev Cancer 2006, 6:392-401

92. Kunz-Schughart LA, Knuechel R: Tumor-associated fibroblasts (part I): Active stromal participants in tumor development and progression?, Histol Histopathol 2002, 17:599-621

93. Dvorak HF: Tumors: wounds that do not heal. Similarities between tumor stroma generation and wound healing, N Engl J Med 1986, 315:1650-1659

94. Lochter A, Galosy S, Muschler J, Freedman N, Werb Z, Bissell MJ: Matrix metalloproteinase stromelysin-1 triggers a cascade of molecular alterations that leads to stable epithelial-to-mesenchymal conversion and a premalignant phenotype in mammary epithelial cells, J Cell Biol 1997, 139:1861-1872

95. Boire A, Covic L, Agarwal A, Jacques S, Sherifi S, Kuliopulos A: PAR1 is a matrix metalloprotease-1 receptor that promotes invasion and tumorigenesis of breast cancer cells, Cell 2005, 120:303-313

96. De Wever O, Nguyen QD, Van Hoorde L, Bracke M, Bruyneel E, Gespach C, Mareel M: Tenascin-C and SF/HGF produced by myofibroblasts in vitro provide convergent pro-invasive signals to human colon cancer cells through RhoA and Rac, Faseb J 2004, 18:1016-1018

97. Thiery JP: Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in tumour progression, Nat Rev Cancer 2002, 2:442-454

98. Mueller MM, Fusenig NE: Friends or foes - bipolar effects of the tumour stroma in cancer, Nat Rev Cancer 2004, 4:839-849

99. Bhowmick NA, Neilson EG, Moses HL: Stromal fibroblasts in cancer initiation and progression, Nature 2004, 432:332-337

100. Olumi AF, Grossfeld GD, Hayward SW, Carroll PR, Tlsty TD, Cunha GR: Carcinoma-associated fibroblasts direct tumor progression of initiated human prostatic epithelium, Cancer Res 1999, 59:5002-5011

101. Vermeulen L, De Sousa EMF, van der Heijden M, Cameron K, de Jong JH, Borovski T, Tuynman JB, Todaro M, Merz C, Rodermond H, Sprick MR, Kemper K, Richel DJ, Stassi G, Medema JP: Wnt activity defines colon cancer stem cells and is regulated by the microenvironment, Nat Cell Biol 2010, 12:468-476

102. Fukumura D, Xavier R, Sugiura T, Chen Y, Park EC, Lu N, Selig M, Nielsen G, Taksir T, Jain RK, Seed B: Tumor induction of VEGF promoter activity in stromal cells, Cell 1998, 94:715-725

103. Heissig B, Hattori K, Dias S, Friedrich M, Ferris B, Hackett NR, Crystal RG, Besmer P, Lyden D, Moore MA, Werb Z, Rafii S: Recruitment of stem and progenitor cells from the bone marrow niche requires MMP-9 mediated release of kit-ligand, Cell 2002, 109:625-637 104. Leek RD, Lewis CE, Whitehouse R, Greenall M, Clarke J, Harris AL: Association of macrophage infiltration with angiogenesis and prognosis in invasive breast carcinoma, Cancer Res 1996, 56:4625-4629

105. Shimura S, Yang G, Ebara S, Wheeler TM, Frolov A, Thompson TC: Reduced infiltration of tumor-associated macrophages in human prostate cancer: association with cancer progression, Cancer Res 2000, 60:5857-5861

106. Hanada T, Nakagawa M, Emoto A, Nomura T, Nasu N, Nomura Y: Prognostic value of tumor-associated macrophage count in human bladder cancer, Int J Urol 2000, 7:263-269

107. Hogaboam CM, Lukacs NW, Chensue SW, Strieter RM, Kunkel SL: Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 synthesis by murine lung fibroblasts modulates CD4+ T cell activation, J Immunol 1998, 160:4606-4614

108. Silzle T, Randolph GJ, Kreutz M, Kunz-Schughart LA: The fibroblast: sentinel cell and local immune modulator in tumor tissue, Int J Cancer 2004, 108:173-180

109. Irizarry RA, Hobbs B, Collin F, Beazer-Barclay YD, Antonellis KJ, Scherf U, Speed TP: Exploration, normalization, and summaries of high density oligonucleotide array probe level data, Biostatistics 2003, 4:249-264

110. Kenny HA, Krausz T, Yamada SD, Lengyel E: Use of a novel 3D culture model to elucidate the role of mesothelial cells, fibroblasts and extra-cellular matrices on adhesion and invasion of ovarian cancer cells to the omentum, Int J Cancer 2007, 121:1463-1472

111. Langley RR, Ramirez KM, Tsan RZ, Van Arsdall M, Nilsson MB, Fidler IJ: Tissuespecific microvascular endothelial cell lines from H-2K(b)-tsA58 mice for studies of angiogenesis and metastasis, Cancer Res 2003, 63:2971-2976

112. Tothill RW, Tinker AV, George J, Brown R, Fox SB, Lade S, Johnson DS, Trivett MK, Etemadmoghadam D, Locandro B, Traficante N, Fereday S, Hung JA, Chiew YE, Haviv I, Gertig D, DeFazio A, Bowtell DD: Novel molecular subtypes of serous and endometrioid ovarian cancer linked to clinical outcome, Clin Cancer Res 2008, 14:5198-5208

113. Zhang Y, Tang H, Cai J, Zhang T, Guo J, Feng D, Wang Z: Ovarian cancerassociated fibroblasts contribute to epithelial ovarian carcinoma metastasis by promoting angiogenesis, lymphangiogenesis and tumor cell invasion, Cancer Lett 2011, 303:47-55

114. Spaeth EL, Dembinski JL, Sasser AK, Watson K, Klopp A, Hall B, Andreeff M, Marini F: Mesenchymal stem cell transition to tumor-associated fibroblasts contributes to fibrovascular network expansion and tumor progression, PLoS One 2009, 4:e4992

115. da Silva Meirelles L, Chagastelles PC, Nardi NB: Mesenchymal stem cells reside in virtually all post-natal organs and tissues, J Cell Sci 2006, 119:2204-2213

116. Zuk PA, Zhu M, Ashjian P, De Ugarte DA, Huang JI, Mizuno H, Alfonso ZC, Fraser JK, Benhaim P, Hedrick MH: Human adipose tissue is a source of multipotent stem cells, Mol Biol Cell 2002, 13:4279-4295

117. Giannoni E, Bianchini F, Masieri L, Serni S, Torre E, Calorini L, Chiarugi P: Reciprocal activation of prostate cancer cells and cancer-associated fibroblasts stimulates epithelial-mesenchymal transition and cancer stemness, Cancer Res 2010, 70:6945-6956

118. Bronzert DA, Pantazis P, Antoniades HN, Kasid A, Davidson N, Dickson RB, Lippman ME: Synthesis and secretion of platelet-derived growth factor by human breast cancer cell lines, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1987, 84:5763-5767

119. Shao ZM, Nguyen M, Barsky SH: Human breast carcinoma desmoplasia is PDGF initiated, Oncogene 2000, 19:4337-4345

120. Strutz F, Zeisberg M, Hemmerlein B, Sattler B, Hummel K, Becker V, Muller GA: Basic fibroblast growth factor expression is increased in human renal fibrogenesis and may mediate autocrine fibroblast proliferation, Kidney Int 2000, 57:1521-1538

121. Kojima Y, Acar A, Eaton EN, Mellody KT, Scheel C, Ben-Porath I, Onder TT, Wang ZC, Richardson AL, Weinberg RA, Orimo A: Autocrine TGF-beta and stromal cell-derived factor-1 (SDF-1) signaling drives the evolution of tumor-promoting mammary stromal myofibroblasts, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2010, 107:20009-20014

122. Ronnov-Jessen L, Petersen OW, Bissell MJ: Cellular changes involved in conversion of normal to malignant breast: importance of the stromal reaction, Physiol Rev 1996, 76:69-125

123. Zhang Y, Tang H, Cai J, Zhang T, Guo J, Feng D, Wang Z: Ovarian cancerassociated fibroblasts contribute to epithelial ovarian carcinoma metastasis by promoting angiogenesis, lymphangiogenesis and tumor cell invasion, Cancer Lett 303:47-55

124. Roberts AB, Flanders KC, Heine UI, Jakowlew S, Kondaiah P, Kim SJ, Sporn MB: Transforming growth factor-beta: multifunctional regulator of differentiation and development, Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 1990, 327:145-154

125. Abendstein B, Stadlmann S, Knabbe C, Buck M, Muller-Holzner E, Zeimet AG, Marth C, Obrist P, Krugmann J, Offner FA: Regulation of transforming growth factor-beta secretion by human peritoneal mesothelial and ovarian carcinoma cells, Cytokine 2000, 12:1115-1119

126. Cheifetz S, Weatherbee JA, Tsang ML, Anderson JK, Mole JE, Lucas R, Massague J: The transforming growth factor-beta system, a complex pattern of cross-reactive ligands and receptors, Cell 1987, 48:409-415

127. Massague J: TGF-beta signal transduction, Annu Rev Biochem 1998, 67:753-791

128. Kim SJ, Glick A, Sporn MB, Roberts AB: Characterization of the promoter region of the human transforming growth factor-beta 1 gene, J Biol Chem 1989, 264:402-408
129. Noma T, Glick AB, Geiser AG, O'Reilly MA, Miller J, Roberts AB, Sporn MB: Molecular cloning and structure of the human transforming growth factor-beta 2 gene

promoter, Growth Factors 1991, 4:247-255

130. Pelton RW, Saxena B, Jones M, Moses HL, Gold LI: Immunohistochemical localization of TGF beta 1, TGF beta 2, and TGF beta 3 in the mouse embryo: expression patterns suggest multiple roles during embryonic development, J Cell Biol 1991, 115:1091-1105

131. Levine JH, Moses HL, Gold LI, Nanney LB: Spatial and temporal patterns of immunoreactive transforming growth factor beta 1, beta 2, and beta 3 during excisional wound repair, Am J Pathol 1993, 143:368-380

132. Chaussepied M, Janski N, Baumgartner M, Lizundia R, Jensen K, Weir W, Shiels BR, Weitzman JB, Glass EJ, Werling D, Langsley G: TGF-b2 induction regulates

invasiveness of Theileria-transformed leukocytes and disease susceptibility, PLoS Pathog 6:e1001197

133. Tucker RF, Shipley GD, Moses HL, Holley RW: Growth inhibitor from BSC-1 cells closely related to platelet type beta transforming growth factor, Science 1984, 226:705-707

134. Moses HL, Branum EL, Proper JA, Robinson RA: Transforming growth factor production by chemically transformed cells, Cancer Res 1981, 41:2842-2848

135. Derynck R, Akhurst RJ: Differentiation plasticity regulated by TGF-beta family proteins in development and disease, Nat Cell Biol 2007, 9:1000-1004

136. Thiery JP: Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in development and pathologies, Curr Opin Cell Biol 2003, 15:740-746

137. Medici D, Hay ED, Olsen BR: Snail and Slug promote epithelial-mesenchymal transition through beta-catenin-T-cell factor-4-dependent expression of transforming growth factor-beta3, Mol Biol Cell 2008, 19:4875-4887

138. Chen T, Triplett J, Dehner B, Hurst B, Colligan B, Pemberton J, Graff JR, Carter JH: Transforming growth factor-beta receptor type I gene is frequently mutated in ovarian carcinomas, Cancer Res 2001, 61:4679-4682

139. Lynch MA, Nakashima R, Song H, DeGroff VL, Wang D, Enomoto T, Weghorst CM: Mutational analysis of the transforming growth factor beta receptor type II gene in human ovarian carcinoma, Cancer Res 1998, 58:4227-4232

140. Schutte M, Hruban RH, Hedrick L, Cho KR, Nadasdy GM, Weinstein CL, Bova GS, Isaacs WB, Cairns P, Nawroz H, Sidransky D, Casero RA, Jr., Meltzer PS, Hahn SA, Kern SE: DPC4 gene in various tumor types, Cancer Res 1996, 56:2527-2530

141. Hempel N, How T, Dong M, Murphy SK, Fields TA, Blobe GC: Loss of betaglycan expression in ovarian cancer: role in motility and invasion, Cancer Res 2007, 67:5231-5238

142. Trinh BQ, Barengo N, Naora H: Homeodomain protein DLX4 counteracts key transcriptional control mechanisms of the TGF-beta cytostatic program and blocks the antiproliferative effect of TGF-beta, Oncogene 30:2718-2729

143. Bascom CC, Wolfshohl JR, Coffey RJ, Jr., Madisen L, Webb NR, Purchio AR, Derynck R, Moses HL: Complex regulation of transforming growth factor beta 1, beta 2, and beta 3 mRNA expression in mouse fibroblasts and keratinocytes by transforming growth factors beta 1 and beta 2, Mol Cell Biol 1989, 9:5508-5515

144. Kojima Y, Acar A, Eaton EN, Mellody KT, Scheel C, Ben-Porath I, Onder TT, Wang ZC, Richardson AL, Weinberg RA, Orimo A: Autocrine TGF-beta and stromal cell-derived factor-1 (SDF-1) signaling drives the evolution of tumor-promoting mammary stromal myofibroblasts, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:20009-20014

145. Labiche A, Heutte N, Herlin P, Chasle J, Gauduchon P, Elie N: Stromal compartment as a survival prognostic factor in advanced ovarian carcinoma, Int J Gynecol Cancer 20:28-33

146. Thiery JP, Acloque H, Huang RY, Nieto MA: Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in development and disease, Cell 2009, 139:871-890

147. Tholpady SS, Katz AJ, Ogle RC: Mesenchymal stem cells from rat visceral fat exhibit multipotential differentiation in vitro, Anat Rec A Discov Mol Cell Evol Biol 2003, 272:398-402

148. Zhang Y, Daquinag A, Traktuev DO, Amaya-Manzanares F, Simmons PJ, March KL, Pasqualini R, Arap W, Kolonin MG: White adipose tissue cells are recruited by experimental tumors and promote cancer progression in mouse models, Cancer Res 2009, 69:5259-5266

149. Stenderup K, Justesen J, Clausen C, Kassem M: Aging is associated with decreased maximal life span and accelerated senescence of bone marrow stromal cells, Bone 2003, 33:919-926

150. Berek JS, Chung C, Kaldi K, Watson JM, Knox RM, Martinez-Maza O: Serum interleukin-6 levels correlate with disease status in patients with epithelial ovarian cancer, Am J Obstet Gynecol 1991, 164:1038-1042; discussion 1042-1033

151. Scotton CJ, Wilson JL, Scott K, Stamp G, Wilbanks GD, Fricker S, Bridger G, Balkwill FR: Multiple actions of the chemokine CXCL12 on epithelial tumor cells in human ovarian cancer, Cancer Res 2002, 62:5930-5938

152. Hara F, Samuel S, Liu J, Rosen D, Langley RR, Naora H: A homeobox gene related to Drosophila distal-less promotes ovarian tumorigenicity by inducing expression of vascular endothelial growth factor and fibroblast growth factor-2, Am J Pathol 2007, 170:1594-1606

153. Mace KA, Restivo TE, Rinn JL, Paquet AC, Chang HY, Young DM, Boudreau NJ: HOXA3 modulates injury-induced mobilization and recruitment of bone marrow-derived cells, Stem Cells 2009, 27:1654-1665

154. Coletta RD, Christensen K, Reichenberger KJ, Lamb J, Micomonaco D, Huang L, Wolf DM, Muller-Tidow C, Golub TR, Kawakami K, Ford HL: The Six1 homeoprotein stimulates tumorigenesis by reactivation of cyclin A1, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2004, 101:6478-6483

155. Trinh BQ, Barengo N, Naora H: Homeodomain protein DLX4 counteracts key transcriptional control mechanisms of the TGF-beta cytostatic program and blocks the antiproliferative effect of TGF-beta, Oncogene 2011, 30:2718-2729

156. Montavon C, Gloss BS, Warton K, Barton CA, Statham AL, Scurry JP, Tabor B, Nguyen TV, Qu W, Samimi G, Hacker NF, Sutherland RL, Clark SJ, O'Brien PM: Prognostic and diagnostic significance of DNA methylation patterns in high grade serous ovarian cancer, Gynecologic oncology 2012, 124:582-588

157. Wu Q, Lothe RA, Ahlquist T, Silins I, Trope CG, Micci F, Nesland JM, Suo Z, Lind GE: DNA methylation profiling of ovarian carcinomas and their in vitro models identifies HOXA9, HOXB5, SCGB3A1, and CRABP1 as novel targets, Mol Cancer 2007, 6:45

158. Pearson JC, Lemons D, McGinnis W: Modulating Hox gene functions during animal body patterning, Nat Rev Genet 2005, 6:893-904

159. Ko SY, Lengyel E, Naora H: The Mullerian HOXA10 gene promotes growth of ovarian surface epithelial cells by stimulating epithelial-stromal interactions, Mol Cell Endocrinol 2010, 317:112-119

160. Yoshida H, Broaddus R, Cheng W, Xie S, Naora H: Deregulation of the HOXA10 homeobox gene in endometrial carcinoma: role in epithelial-mesenchymal transition, Cancer Res 2006, 66:889-897

161. Golub TR, Slonim DK, Tamayo P, Huard C, Gaasenbeek M, Mesirov JP, Coller H, Loh ML, Downing JR, Caligiuri MA, Bloomfield CD, Lander ES: Molecular classification of cancer: class discovery and class prediction by gene expression monitoring, Science 1999, 286:531-537

162. Kroon E, Krosl J, Thorsteinsdottir U, Baban S, Buchberg AM, Sauvageau G: Hoxa9 transforms primary bone marrow cells through specific collaboration with Meis1a but not Pbx1b, Embo J 1998, 17:3714-3725

163. Thorsteinsdottir U, Mamo A, Kroon E, Jerome L, Bijl J, Lawrence HJ, Humphries K, Sauvageau G: Overexpression of the myeloid leukemia-associated Hoxa9 gene in bone marrow cells induces stem cell expansion, Blood 2002, 99:121-129

164. Dorsam ST, Ferrell CM, Dorsam GP, Derynck MK, Vijapurkar U, Khodabakhsh D, Pau B, Bernstein H, Haqq CM, Largman C, Lawrence HJ: The transcriptome of the leukemogenic homeoprotein HOXA9 in human hematopoietic cells, Blood 2004, 103:1676-1684

165. Langer JC, Henckaerts E, Orenstein J, Snoeck HW: Quantitative trait analysis reveals transforming growth factor-beta2 as a positive regulator of early hematopoietic progenitor and stem cell function, J Exp Med 2004, 199:5-14

166. Borrow J, Shearman AM, Stanton VP, Jr., Becher R, Collins T, Williams AJ, Dube I, Katz F, Kwong YL, Morris C, Ohyashiki K, Toyama K, Rowley J, Housman DE: The t(7;11)(p15;p15) translocation in acute myeloid leukaemia fuses the genes for nucleoporin NUP98 and class I homeoprotein HOXA9, Nat Genet 1996, 12:159-167

167. Gilbert PM, Mouw JK, Unger MA, Lakins JN, Gbegnon MK, Clemmer VB, Benezra M, Licht JD, Boudreau NJ, Tsai KK, Welm AL, Feldman MD, Weber BL, Weaver VM: HOXA9 regulates BRCA1 expression to modulate human breast tumor phenotype, J Clin Invest 2010, 120:1535-1550

168. Son JW, Jeong KJ, Jean WS, Park SY, Jheon S, Cho HM, Park CG, Lee HY, Kang J: Genome-wide combination profiling of DNA copy number and methylation for deciphering biomarkers in non-small cell lung cancer patients, Cancer Lett 2011, 311:29-37

169. Nam JS, Terabe M, Mamura M, Kang MJ, Chae H, Stuelten C, Kohn E, Tang B, Sabzevari H, Anver MR, Lawrence S, Danielpour D, Lonning S, Berzofsky JA, Wakefield LM: An anti-transforming growth factor beta antibody suppresses metastasis via cooperative effects on multiple cell compartments, Cancer Res 2008, 68:3835-3843

170. Nemunaitis J, Dillman RO, Schwarzenberger PO, Senzer N, Cunningham C, Cutler J, Tong A, Kumar P, Pappen B, Hamilton C, DeVol E, Maples PB, Liu L, Chamberlin T, Shawler DL, Fakhrai H: Phase II study of belagenpumatucel-L, a transforming growth factor beta-2 antisense gene-modified allogeneic tumor cell vaccine in non-small-cell lung cancer, J Clin Oncol 2006, 24:4721-4730

171. Azaro A, Baselga J, Sepulveda JM, Seoane J, Ahnert JR, Brana I, Gueorguieva I, Cleverly A, Lahn MMF, Pillay S, Paz-Ares L, Holdhoff M, Blakeley JO, Carducci MA: The oral transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-beta) receptor I kinase inhibitor LY2157299 plus

lomustine in patients with treatment-refractory malignant glioma: The first human dose study., Journal of Clinical Oncology 2012, 30:

172. Bueno L, de Alwis DP, Pitou C, Yingling J, Lahn M, Glatt S, Troconiz IF: Semimechanistic modelling of the tumour growth inhibitory effects of LY2157299, a new type I receptor TGF-beta kinase antagonist, in mice, Eur J Cancer 2008, 44:142-150

173. Fransvea E, Mazzocca A, Dituri F, Antonaci S, Giannelli G: Inhibition of Hcc Progression in Experimental Models Using Ly2157299, a Tgf-Beta1 Kinase Receptor Inhibitor, J Hepatol 2012, 56:S115-S115

<u>Vita</u>

Song Yi Ko was born in Seoul, South Korea on December 6, 1978, the Daughter of Dal Seok Ko and Im Soon Park. After completing her work at Chang-Hyun High School, Suwon, South Korea in 1997, she entered Seoul National University in Seoul, South Korea. She received the degree of Bachelor of Science with a major in Biology Education in August, 2001 and the degree of Master of Science with a major in Biological Sciences in August, 2003. In September of 2006, she entered The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences.

Permanent Address:

103-402, Dongbo-Highville Hyojeong-ri Daeji-Myeon Changnyeong-Gun Gyeongsangnam-do, South Korea, 635-821

Publications:

1. <u>Ko SY</u>, Ladanyi A, Lengyel E, Naora H. (2013) Expression of the homeobox gene HOXA9 in ovarian cancer induces peritoneal macrophages to acquire an M2 tumorpromoting phenotype. Am J Pathol (in press)

2. Trinh BQ, <u>Ko SY</u>, Barengo N, Lin SY, Naora H. (2013) Dual functions of the homeoprotein DLX4 in modulating responsiveness of tumor cells to topoisomerase II-targeting drugs. Cancer Res 73(2), 1000-10

3. <u>Ko SY</u>, Barengo N, Ladanyi A, Lee JS, Marini F, Lengyel E, Naora H. (2012) HOXA9 promotes ovarian cancer growth by stimulating cancer-associated fibroblasts. J. Clin Invest 122(10), 3603-17

4. <u>Ko SY</u>, Lengyel E, Naora H. (2010) The Müllerian HOXA10 gene promotes growth of ovarian surface epithelial cells by stimulating epithelial-stromal interactions. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 317(1-2), 112-9

5. <u>Ko SY</u>, Guo H, Barengo N, Naora H. (2009) Inhibition of ovarian cancer growth by a tumor-targeting peptide that binds eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4E. Clin Cancer Res 15, 4336-47.

6. Chu K, Lee ST, Sinn DI, <u>Ko SY</u>, Kim EH, Kim JM, Kim SJ, Park DK, Jung KH, Song EC, Lee SK, Kim M, Roh, JK. (2007) Pharmacological Induction of Ischemic Tolerance by Glutamate Transporter-1 (EAAT2) Upregulation. Stroke 38, 177-82.

7. <u>Ko SY</u>, Kang HY, Lee HS, Han SY, Hong SH. (2006) Identification of Jmjd1a as a STAT3 downstream gene in mES cells. Cell Struct Funct 31, 53-62.

8. Lee ST, Chu K, Sinn DI, Jung KH, Kim EH, Kim SJ, Kim JM, <u>Ko SY</u>, Kim M, Roh JK. (2006) Erythropoietin reduces perihematomal inflammation and cell death with eNOS and STAT3 activations in experimental intracerebral hemorrhage. J Neurochem 96, 1728-39.

9. Lee ST, Chu K, Park JE, Kang L, <u>Ko SY</u>, Jung KH, Kim M. (2006) Memantine reduces striatal cell death with decreasing calpain level in 3-nitropropionic model of Huntington's disease. Brain Res 1118, 199-207.

10. Lee ST, Chu K, Jung KH, Kim J, Kim EH, Kim SJ, Sinn DI, <u>Ko SY</u>, Kim M, Roh JK. (2006) Memantine reduces hematoma expansion in experimental intracerebral hemorrhage, resulting in functional improvement. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 26, 536-44.

11. Jung KH, Chu K, <u>Ko SY,</u> Lee ST, Sinn DI, Park DK, Kim JM, Song EC, Kim M, Roh JK. (2006) Early intravenous infusion of sodium nitrite protects brain against in vivo ischemia-reperfusion injury. Stroke 37, 2744-50.

12. Chu K, Lee ST, Koo JS, Jung KH, Kim EH, Sinn DI, Kim JM, <u>Ko SY</u>, Kim SJ, Song EC, Kim M, Roh JK. (2006) Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma-agonist, rosiglitazone, promotes angiogenesis after focal cerebral ischemia. Brain Res 1093, 208-18.

13. Lee ST, Chu K, Jung KH, <u>Ko SY</u>, Kim EH, Sinn DI, Lee YS, Lo EH, Kim M, Roh JK. (2005) Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor enhances angiogenesis after focal cerebral ischemia. Brain Res 1058, 120-8.

14. Chu K, Park KI, Lee ST, Jung KH, <u>Ko SY</u>, Kang L, Sinn DI, Lee YS, Kim SU, Kim M, Roh JK. (2005) Combined treatment of vascular endothelial growth factor and human neural stem cells in experimental focal cerebral ischemia. Neurosci Res 53, 384-90.

Presentations:

 <u>Ko SY</u>, Barengo N, Ladanyi A, Lee JS, Marini F, Lengyel E, Naora H (2013) "Expression of homeobox gene HOXA9 in ovarian cancer cells induces normal mesenchymal stem cells to acquire features of cancer-associated fibroblasts", Keystone symposia: Stem cell regulation in homeostasis and disease, February 24-March 1, 2013, Banff, Alberta, Canada
 <u>Ko SY</u>, Naora H (2011) "Homeobox gene HOXA9 promotes progression of ovarian carcinoma by inducing a switch to P-cadherin", Keystone symposia: Epithelial plasticity and epithelial to mesenchymal transition, January 21-26, 2011, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada

3. <u>Ko SY</u>, Guo H, Barengo N, Naora H (2009) "Anti-tumor activity of a tumor-targeting peptide that binds eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4E", 2009 MD Anderson Trainee Research Day

 <u>Ko SY</u>, Guo H, Barengo N, Naora H (2009) "Targeting post-transcription in tumor cells: A peptide-based therapeutic approach to inhibit the translational machinery" Keystone symposia: Deregulation of transcription in cancer: controlling cell fate decisions, June 21-26, 2009, Killarney, Co. Kerry, Ireland

5. <u>Ko SY</u>, Guo H, Barengo N, Naora H (2009) "Anti-tumor activity of a tumor-targeting peptide that binds eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4E", 2009 AACR Annual Meeting, April 18-22, 2009, Denver, CO

<u>Ko SY</u>, Kang HY, Lee HS, Hong SH (2003) "Isolation and characterization of STAT3 downstream genes in mouse embryonic stem cells", 43rd American Soc. Cell Biology, December 13-17, San Francisco, CA